

National Disaster Recovery Framework

Strengthening Disaster Recovery for the Nation

September 2011



TABLE OF CONTENTS

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	1
INTRODUCTION	3
PURPOSE OF THE FRAMEWORK	5
CORE PRINCIPLES	9
ACHIEVING DISASTER RECOVERY	13
RECOVERY ROLES AND RESPONSIBILITIES	19
LEADERSHIP	25
RECOVERY SUPPORT FUNCTIONS	37
PLANNING FOR SUCCESSFUL DISASTER RECOVERY	63 71
COMMUNITY CONSIDERATIONS ABBREVIATIONS	71
DEFINITIONS	79
GUIDE TO FIGURES AND TABLES	83
APPENDICES	85

1. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Experience with recent disaster recovery efforts highlights the need for additional guidance, structure and support to improve how we as a Nation address recovery challenges. This experience prompts us to better understand the obstacles to disaster recovery and the challenges faced by communities that seek disaster assistance. The National Disaster Recovery Framework (NDRF) is a guide to promote effective recovery, particularly for those incidents that are largescale or catastrophic.

The NDRF provides guidance that enables effective recovery support to disaster-impacted States, Tribes and local jurisdictions. It provides a flexible structure that enables disaster recovery managers to operate in a unified and collaborative manner. It also focuses on how best to restore, redevelop and revitalize the health, social, economic, natural and environmental fabric of the community and build a more resilient Nation.

The NDRF defines:

- Core recovery principles
- Roles and responsibilities of recovery coordinators and other stakeholders
- A coordinating structure that facilitates communication and collaboration among all stakeholders
- Guidance for pre- and post-disaster recovery planning

• The overall process by which communities can capitalize on opportunities to rebuild stronger, smarter and safer

These elements improve recovery support and expedite recovery of disaster-impacted individuals, families, businesses and communities. While the NDRF speaks to all who are impacted or otherwise involved in disaster recovery, it concentrates on support to individuals and communities.

The NDRF introduces four new concepts and terms:

- Federal Disaster Recovery Coordinator (FDRC)
- State or Tribal Disaster Recovery Coordinators (SDRC or TDRC)
- Local Disaster Recovery Managers (LDRM)
- Recovery Support Functions (RSFs)

The FDRC, SDRC, TDRC and LDRM provide focal points for incorporating recovery considerations into the decisionmaking process and monitoring the need for adjustments in assistance where necessary and feasible throughout the recovery process. The RSFs are six groupings of core recovery capabilities that provide a structure to facilitate problem solving, improve access to resources, and foster coordination among



State and Federal agencies, nongovernmental partners and stakeholders. Each RSF has coordinating and primary Federal agencies and supporting organizations that operate together with local, State and Tribal government officials, nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) and private sector partners. The concepts of the FDRCs, SDRCs, TDRCs and RSFs are scalable to the nature and size of the disaster.

The NDRF aligns with the National Response Framework (NRF). The NRF primarily addresses actions during disaster response. Like the NRF, the NDRF seeks to establish an operational structure and to develop a common planning framework. The NDRF replaces the NRF Emergency Support Function #14 (ESF #14) - Long-Term Community Recovery. Key ESF #14 concepts are expanded in the NDRF and include recovery-specific leadership, organizational structure, planning guidance and other components needed to coordinate continuing recovery support to individuals, businesses and communities.

Fundamentally, the NDRF is a construct to optimally engage existing Federal resources and authorities, and to incorporate the full capabilities of all sectors in support of community recovery. The effective implementation of the NDRF, whether or not in the context of a Robert T. Stafford Disaster Relief and Emergency Assistance Act (Stafford Act) declaration, requires strong coordination across all levels of government, NGOs and the private sector. It also requires an effective, accessible public information effort so that all stakeholders understand the scope and the realities of recovery. The NDRF provides guidance to assure that recovery activities respect the civil rights and civil liberties of all populations and do not result in discrimination on account of race, color, national origin (including limited English proficiency), religion, sex, age or disability. Understanding legal obligations and sharing best practices when planning and implementing recovery strategies to avoid excluding groups on these bases is critical.

The NDRF is a guide to promote effective recovery. It is a concept of operations and not intended to impose new, additional or unfunded net resource requirements on Federal agencies. As responsibilities, capabilities, policies and resources expand or change, the NDRF will be revised as needed to ensure that it continues to provide a common and adaptable approach to disaster recovery.



National Disaster Recovery Framework

2. INTRODUCTION

The National Disaster Recovery Framework (NDRF) describes the concepts and principles that promote effective Federal recovery assistance. It identifies scalable, flexible and adaptable coordinating structures to align key roles and responsibilities. It links local, State, Tribal and Federal governments, the private sector and nongovernmental and community organizations that play vital roles in recovery. The NDRF captures resources, capabilities and best practices for recovering from a disaster. It recognizes that significant challenges confront all recovery efforts, from a relatively localized incident to a large-scale disaster that demands substantial resources. Importantly, the NDRF is intended to address disasters of all kinds and sources, whether it is a major Presidentially-declared disaster or a non-Presidentially declared incident. The NDRF is a companion document to the National Response Framework (NRF) and is supported by the ongoing development of detailed operational, management, field guidance and training tools.

In September 2009, President Barack Obama charged the U.S. Department of Homeland Security (DHS) and the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) to establish a Long-Term Disaster Recovery Working Group (the Working Group). Composed of more than 20 Federal departments, agencies and offices, the Working Group was asked to develop operational guidance for recovery organizations, which resulted in the creation of the NDRF, and to make recommendations for improving the Nation's approach to disaster recovery.

During the fall of 2009, DHS/Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) and HUD sponsored outreach sessions in each of FEMA's ten regions and stakeholder forums in five cities across the country. The objective was to offer stakeholders from a wide array of organizations and backgrounds the opportunity to provide up-front comments to the Working Group on ways to strengthen disaster recovery. DHS/FEMA and HUD also organized discussion roundtables with professional associations and academic experts. The Working Group created a Web portal, which enabled a large and diverse group of stakeholders to provide comments into the development of the NDRF. Over six hundred stakeholders representing local, State, Tribal and Federal governments, as well as public and private sector organizations from across the Nation contributed more than six thousand comments.

The NDRF reflects as core principles nine significant themes and recommendations that emerged from these stakeholder outreach efforts. These principles are:

- Individual and Family Empowerment
- Leadership and Local Primacy
- Pre-Disaster Recovery Planning



- Partnerships and Inclusiveness
- Public Information
- Unity of Effort
- Timeliness and Flexibility
- Resilience and Sustainability
- Psychological and Emotional Recovery

Built as a document to forge a common understanding of roles, responsibilities and resources available for effective recovery, the NDRF is designed for anyone who is involved in disaster recovery. Key concepts in the document are the need for:

- **Structure** Provided by Recovery Support Functions (RSFs).
- Leadership Provided locally and strengthened through support by the State or Tribal Disaster Recovery Coordinator (SDRCs or TDRCs); Local Disaster Recovery Managers (LDRMs); RSFs; private sector and nongovernmental organization (NGO) leaders; and when needed, the Federal Disaster Recovery Coordinator (FDRC).
- **Planning** Developed during both preand post-disaster phases.

These concepts are explained and developed in the NDRF. When combined with the full involvement of all stakeholders, along with realistic and well-communicated expectations of desired outcomes, the concepts constitute the building blocks for a successful recovery. The NDRF and supporting guidance and tools that follow its publication form the framework of a national disaster recovery strategy.

National Disaster Recovery Framework

3. PURPOSE OF THE FRAMEWORK

The National Disaster Recovery Framework (NDRF) defines how Federal agencies will more effectively organize and operate to utilize existing resources to promote effective recovery and support States, Tribes and other jurisdictions affected by a disaster. It is also written for a larger audience of non-Federal Government executives, private sector and nongovernmental organization (NGO) leaders, emergency managers, community development professionals and disaster recovery practitioners¹.

Recovery begins with pre-disaster preparedness and includes a wide range of planning activities. The NDRF clarifies the roles and responsibilities for stakeholders in recovery, both pre- and post-disaster. It recognizes that recovery is a continuum and that there is opportunity within recovery. It also recognizes that when a disaster occurs, it impacts some segments of the population more than others.

The ability of a community to accelerate the recovery process begins with its efforts in pre-disaster preparedness, mitigation and recovery capacity building. These efforts result in a resilient community with an improved ability to withstand, respond to and recover from disasters. Timely decisions in response to disaster impacts can significantly reduce recovery time and cost.

The NDRF describes key principles and steps for community recovery planning

¹ The NDRF is not intended to, and does not, create any right or benefit, substantive or procedural, enforceable at law or in equity, by any party against the United States, its departments, agencies, or entities, its officers, employees, or agents, or any other person. and implementation. It promotes a process in which the impacted community fully engages and considers the needs of all its members. A key element of the process is that the impacted community assumes the leadership in developing recovery priorities and activities that are realistic, well-planned and clearly communicated.

The NDRF advances the concept that recovery encompasses more than the restoration of a community's physical structures to its predisaster conditions. Of equal importance is providing a continuum of care to meet the needs of the affected community members who have experienced the hardships of financial, emotional or physical impacts as well as positioning the community to meet the needs of the future. The NDRF also highlights the importance of disaster recovery activities that promote sustainability practices. These practices may reduce community vulnerability to recurrent disasters. Meeting these various needs — through strengthening the health and human services, social fabric, educational system, environmental sustainability, cultural resources and economic vitality — serves to enhance the overall resiliency of the entire community as the recovery progresses.

RESOURCES

The National Disaster Recovery Framework (NDRF) is a guide to promote effective recovery — it is a concept of operations and not



intended to impose new, additional or unfunded net resource requirements on Federal agencies. Instead, the NDRF aims to leverage and concentrate the effects of existing Federal resources, programs, projects and activities through an organization of Recovery Support Functions (RSFs) to promote effective recovery for affected communities before and after disaster strikes. The National Disaster Recovery Planning (NDRP) Division at Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) Headquarters facilitates and coordinates RSF activities and recovery planning at the national level. Each RSF coordinating agency will commit to designating a senior level principal to serve as the RSF national coordinator, provide significant engagement and management for the RSF, and ensure ongoing communication and coordination between the primary agencies and support organizations for the RSFs. The RSF national coordinator also ensures coordination and communication between the Federal agencies and corresponding local, State and Tribal authorities and nongovernmental and private-sector organizations throughout the preparedness, response and recovery phases of a disaster.

The NDRF is not intended to increase overall Federal agency activity in support of recovery planning during steady-state. Accordingly, Federal agencies with NDRF roles and responsibilities shall fund the costs arising from those responsibilities out of their base budgets and staffing levels, and, except as noted above, shall only support steady-state NDRF activities subject to available resources. The operational costs of Federal recovery programs will continue to be borne by agencies from appropriations made for such purposes, except for those expenses



authorized for reimbursement under the Robert T. Stafford Disaster Relief and Emergency Assistance Act (Stafford Act) or as otherwise provided by law.

APPLICABILITY

The National Disaster Recovery Framework (NDRF) applies to all Presidentially-declared major disasters though not all elements will be activated for every declared incident. Many of its concepts and principles are equally valid for non-declared incidents that have recovery consequences. The core concepts as well as the Recovery Support Function (RSF) organizing structures outlined in the NDRF may be applied to any incident regardless of whether or not it results in a Presidential disaster declaration.

Similar to how the National Response Framework (NRF) is the overarching interagency response coordination structure for both Robert T. Stafford Disaster Relief and Emergency Assistance Act (Stafford Act) and non-Stafford Act incidents, the NDRF will provide the overarching interagency coordination structure for the recovery phase for Stafford Act incidents, and elements of the framework may also be used for significant non-Stafford Act incidents. For example, the Federal response to an oil "Spill of National Significance," as defined under the National Oil and Hazardous Substances Pollution Contingency Plan, more commonly known as the National Contingency Plan (NCP), may be managed under the NCP without a Stafford Act declaration. Elements of the NDRF also may be activated as needed to provide coordinated Federal recovery assistance. The response to the 2010 Deepwater Horizon Oil Spill was an example of an oil Spill of National Significance that was managed under the NCP, and further supplemented by additional Federal recovery assistance.

RELATIONSHIP TO THE NATIONAL RESPONSE FRAMEWORK

The focus of the National Response Framework (NRF) is the response actions as well as the short-term recovery activities that immediately follow or overlap those actions. The National Disaster Recovery Framework (NDRF) does not speak to these short-term activities such as life saving, life sustaining, property protection and other measures intended to neutralize the immediate threat to life, environment and property, as well as to stabilize the community. However, these activities influence recovery activities, necessitating the need for a structure to consider and advise on recovery implications during the early phases of incident management. The NDRF provides the tools to encourage early integration of recovery considerations into the response phase operations.

As response, short-term and intermediate recovery activities begin to wind down, recovery needs gradually take on a more critical role. The core principles and organizational constructs introduced in the NDRF coexist with the NRF and build upon its organizational structure and resources to more effectively address recovery needs. The NRF fully transitions to the NDRF when the disaster-specific mission objectives of the Emergency Support Functions (ESFs) are met and all ESFs demobilize.

Together, the NDRF and the NRF provide the doctrine and guidance to implement the response and recovery aspects of the National Homeland Security Strategy (2007). In addition, the National Infrastructure Protection Plan (NIPP) and the Critical Infrastructure and Key Resources (CIKR) Annex to the NRF provide a bridge between steady-state CIKR protection and response and recovery programs designed to support the maintenance and restoration of the Nation's CIKR. These documents incorporate and adopt the central tenets of the National Incident Management System (NIMS) and support the primacy of local, State and Tribal governments in preparing for and managing the response and recovery from natural and human-caused disasters.

NATIONAL PREPAREDNESS SYSTEM

The National Disaster Recovery Framework (NDRF) will be revised as the National Preparedness System is further developed and the Prevention, Protection, Mitigation and Response Frameworks are completed or updated to ensure that actions taken in the NDRF are coordinated with relevant actions described in the other frameworks across the preparedness spectrum. In addition, core recovery capabilities will be further defined as interagency operational plans and planning guidance documents are developed to support the NDRF as part of the National Preparedness System.

RECOVERY CONTINUUM

The recovery process is best described as a sequence of interdependent and often concurrent activities that progressively advance a community toward a successful recovery. However, decisions made and priorities set early in the recovery process by a community will have a cascading effect on the nature and speed of the recovery progress. Figure 1 indicates how response and recovery functions are related in example sectors.



FIGURE 1. RECOVERY CONTINUUM – DESCRIPTION OF ACTIVITIES BY PHASE



National Disaster Recovery Framework

4. CORE PRINCIPLES

CORE PRINCIPLES THAT GUIDE RECOVERY

The National Disaster Recovery Framework (NDRF) is guided by nine core principles that, when put into practice, maximize the opportunity for achieving recovery success.

RECOVERY CORE PRINCIPLES

Individual and Family Empowerment Leadership and Local Primacy Pre-Disaster Recovery Planning Partnerships and Inclusiveness Public Information Unity of Effort Timeliness and Flexibility Resilience and Sustainability Psychological and Emotional Recovery

INDIVIDUAL AND FAMILY EMPOWERMENT

All community members must have equal opportunity to participate in community recovery efforts in a meaningful way. Care must be taken to assure that actions, both intentional and unintentional, do not exclude groups of people based on race, color, national origin (including limited English proficiency), religion, sex or disability. Care must be taken to identify and eradicate social and institutional barriers that hinder or preclude individuals with disabilities and others in the community historically subjected to unequal treatment from full and equal enjoyment of the programs, goods, services, activities, facilities, privileges, advantages and accommodations provided. A successful recovery is about the ability of individuals and families to rebound from their losses in a manner that sustains their physical, emotional, social and economic well-being. The restoration of infrastructure systems and services is critical during recovery. It is vital that all individuals who make up the community are provided with the tools to access and use a continuum of care that addresses both the physical losses sustained and the psychological and emotional trauma experienced.

LEADERSHIP AND LOCAL PRIMACY

Successful recovery requires informed and coordinated leadership throughout all levels of government, sectors of society and phases of the recovery process. It recognizes that local, State and Tribal governments have primary responsibility for the recovery of their communities and play the lead role in planning for and managing all aspects of community recovery. This is a basic, underlying principle that should not be overlooked by State, Federal and other



disaster recovery managers. States act in support of their communities, evaluate their capabilities and provide a means of support for overwhelmed local governments. The Federal Government is a partner and facilitator in recovery, prepared to enlarge its role when the disaster impacts relate to areas where Federal jurisdiction is primary or affects national security. The Federal Government, while acknowledging the primary role of local, State and Tribal governments, is prepared to vigorously support local, State and Tribal governments in a large-scale disaster or catastrophic incident.

PRE-DISASTER RECOVERY PLANNING

The speed and success of recovery can be greatly enhanced by establishment of the process and protocols prior to a disaster for coordinated post-disaster recovery planning and implementation. All stakeholders should be involved to ensure a coordinated and comprehensive planning process, and develop relationships that increase post-disaster collaboration and unified decisionmaking. Another important objective of pre-disaster recovery planning is to take actions that will significantly reduce disaster impacts through disaster-resilient building practices. The NDRF strongly encourages innovation among the States, Tribes, localities, and the private sector in working together to identify State, Tribal and locallygenerated tools and resources, pre-disaster, that will serve to support and sustain disaster mitigation and recovery efforts.



PARTNERSHIPS AND INCLUSIVENESS

Partnerships and collaboration across groups, sectors and governments promote a successful recovery process. Partnerships and inclusiveness are vital for ensuring that all voices are heard from all parties involved in disaster recovery and that all available resources are brought to the table. This is especially critical at the community level where nongovernmental partners in the private and nonprofit sectors play a critical role in meeting local needs. Inclusiveness in the recovery process includes individuals with disabilities and others with access and functional needs, advocates of children, seniors and members of underserved populations. Sensitivity and respect for social and cultural diversity must be maintained at all times. Compliance with equal opportunity and civil rights laws must also be upheld.

PUBLIC INFORMATION

Clear, consistent, culturally appropriate and frequent communication initiatives promote successful public information outcomes. These incorporate a process that is inclusive and ensures accessibility to all, including those with disabilities, persons who are deaf or blind and those with limited English proficiency. Public information messaging helps manage expectations throughout the recovery process and supports the development of local, State and Tribal government communications plans. This ensures stakeholders have a clear understanding of available assistance and their roles and responsibilities; makes clear the actual pace, requirements and time needed to achieve recovery; and includes information and referral help lines and websites for recovery resources.

UNITY OF EFFORT

A successful recovery process requires unity of effort, which respects the authority and expertise of each participating organization while coordinating support of common recovery objectives. Common objectives are built upon consensus and a transparent and inclusive planning process with clear metrics to measure progress.

TIMELINESS AND FLEXIBILITY

A successful recovery process upholds the value of timeliness and flexibility in coordinating and efficiently conducting recovery activities and delivering assistance. It also minimizes delays and loss of opportunities. The process strategically sequences recovery decisions and promotes coordination; addresses potential conflicts; builds confidence and ownership of the recovery process among all stakeholders; and ensures recovery plans, programs, policies and practices are adaptable to meet unforeseen, unmet and evolving recovery needs.

RESILIENCE AND SUSTAINABILITY

A successful recovery process promotes practices that minimize the community's risk to all hazards and strengthens its ability to withstand and recover from future disasters, which constitutes a community's resiliency. A successful recovery process engages in a rigorous assessment and understanding of risks and vulnerabilities that might endanger the community or pose additional recovery challenges. The process promotes implementation of the National Infrastructure Protection Plan (NPP) risk management framework to enhance the resilience and protection of critical infrastructure against the effects of future disasters. Resilience incorporates hazard mitigation and land use planning strategies; critical infrastructure, environmental and cultural resource protection; and sustainability practices to reconstruct the built environment, and revitalize the economic, social and natural environments.

PSYCHOLOGICAL AND EMOTIONAL RECOVERY

A successful recovery process addresses the full range of psychological and emotional needs of the community as it recovers from the disaster through the provision of support, counseling, screening and treatment when needed. These needs range from helping individuals to handle the shock and stress associated with the disaster's impact and recovery challenges, to addressing the potential for and consequences of individuals harming themselves or others through substance, physical and emotional abuses. Successful recovery acknowledges the linkages between the recovery of individuals, families and communities.



National Disaster Recovery Framework

5. ACHIEVING DISASTER RECOVERY

Each community defines successful recovery outcomes differently based on its circumstances, challenges, recovery vision and priorities. One community may characterize success as the return of its economy to pre-disaster conditions while another may see success as the opening of new economic opportunities. Although no single definition fits all situations, successful recoveries do share conditions in which:

- The community successfully overcomes the physical, emotional and environmental impacts of the disaster.
- It reestablishes an economic and social base that instills confidence in the community members and businesses regarding community viability.
- It rebuilds by integrating the functional needs of all residents and reducing its vulnerability to all hazards facing it.
- The entire community demonstrates a capability to be prepared, responsive, and resilient in dealing with the consequences of disasters.

Recovery is more than the community's return to pre-disaster circumstances, especially when the community determines that these circumstances are no longer sustainable, competitive or functional as shown by the community's post-disaster condition. A successful recovery in this case may include a decision to relocate all or some portion of the community assets and restoration of the affected area to a more natural environment. In these circumstances, the community recovery decisionmaking is informed by evaluating all alternatives and options and avoiding simple rebuilding or reconstructing of an area that continues to be vulnerable.

FACTORS OF A SUCCESSFUL RECOVERY

Experience shows that the presence of certain factors in a community can help ensure a successful recovery.

SUCCESS FACTORS

Effective Decisionmaking and Coordination

Integration of Community Recovery Planning Processes

Well-managed Recovery

Proactive Community Engagement, Public Participation and Public Awareness

Well-administered Financial Acquisition

Organizational Flexibility

Resilient Rebuilding



EFFECTIVE DECISIONMAKING AND COORDINATION

- Recovery leadership defines roles and responsibilities for all stakeholders.
- Businesses, nonprofits and local community leadership examine recovery alternatives, address conflicts and make informed and timely decisions that best achieve recovery of the impacted community.
- Organizations providing leadership or assistance for recovery establish metrics for tracking progress, ensuring accountability and reinforcing realistic expectations among stakeholders.
- Governments, voluntary, faith-based and community organizations provide assistance to track progress, ensure accountability and make adjustments to ongoing assistance.

INTEGRATION OF COMMUNITY RECOVERY PLANNING PROCESSES

- Communities engage in pre-disaster recovery planning and other recovery preparedness, mitigation and community resilience-building work.
- Individual, business and community preparation and resilience-building provide a foundation for recovery plans that improve the speed and quality of post-disaster recovery decisions.
- The public-private partnership under the National Infrastructure Protection Plan (NIPP) facilitates broad coordination and information sharing among all levels of



government and private sector owners and operators of critical infrastructure.

- The community develops processes and criteria for identifying and prioritizing key recovery actions and projects.
- The community's recovery leadership creates an organizational framework involving key sectors and stakeholders to manage and expedite recovery planning and coordination.
- Recovery authorities revise existing local and State level emergency response contingencies to include recovery planning best practices and other preparedness, mitigation and community resilience-building work.

WELL-MANAGED RECOVERY

- Well-established, pre-disaster partnerships at the local, State, Tribal and Federal levels, including those with the private sector and nongovernmental organizations (NGOs), help to drive a successful recovery.
- Recovery stakeholders leverage and coordinate disaster and traditional public and NGO assistance programs to accelerate the recovery process and avoid duplication of efforts.
- Communities seek out, interface and coordinate successfully with outside sources of help, such as surrounding governments, foundations, universities, nonprofit organizations and private sector entities a key element in rapid recovery.
- Readily available surge staffing and management structures support the increased workload during recovery,

such as code enforcement, planning, communications, grant-writing and management.

- Recovery leadership establishes guidance, including the shift of roles and responsibilities, for the transition from response operations, to recovery and finally, a return to a new normal state of community functioning.
- Well-managed recoveries ensure compliance with architectural standards and programmatic accessibility during recovery.

PROACTIVE COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT, PUBLIC PARTICIPATION AND PUBLIC AWARENESS

- Stakeholders collaborate to maximize the use of available resources to rebuild housing, infrastructure, schools, businesses and the social-historicalcultural fabric of the impacted community in a resilient manner; and to provide health care, access and functional support services.
- All community perspectives are represented in all phases of disaster and recovery planning; transparency and accountability in the process are clearly evident.
- Communities create post-disaster recovery plans that can be implemented quickly. Local opinions are incorporated so that community needs are met in a more holistic manner, maximizing the provision and utilization of recovery resources and built upon, or incorporated into, the community master plan.
- Public information is accessible to keep everyone informed throughout

the recovery process. This includes providing appropriate aids and services, such as captioning, large print, Braille, interpretation and translated materials, to ensure effective communication with individuals with disabilities and to facilitate access to information for individuals with limited English proficiency.

• Continuous and accessible public information campaigns to community members on various recovery programs and the commitment to short, intermediate and long-term recovery, as well as the overall recovery progress, increase public confidence.

WELL-ADMINISTERED FINANCIAL ACQUISITION

- Community stakeholders need to possess an understanding and have access to broad and diverse funding sources in order to finance recovery efforts.
- The community's knowledge and professional administration of external programs greatly aid the recovery progress.
- Funders and resource providers collaborate to provide program flexibility and implement finance planning. Recovery management and program administration collaborate in a postdisaster environment.
- Recovery management programs support the development and maintenance of adequate financial monitoring and accounting systems for new and large levels of investment. Management programs



include systems that detect and deter fraud, waste and abuse.

• Federal recovery expenditures maximize the use of local businesses to promote local economic development.

ORGANIZATIONAL FLEXIBILITY

- Organizational structures for coordinating recovery assistance are scalable and flexible.
- Recovery structures at all government levels evolve, adapt and develop new skills and capacities to address the changing landscape of post-disaster environments.
- Functional and effective intergovernmental relations influence the efficiency of the recovery process.
- Organizational flexibility facilitates the application of laws, regulations and policies in the context of disaster and enhances the government's adaptability to govern in unforeseen incidents.
- Flexible staffing and management structures enhance the adaptability of the governmental structure.
- Increased pre-disaster partnerships help reduce or avoid the challenges of establishing new partnerships in a postdisaster environment.
- Organizational flexibility is compatible with the integrity and accountability of taxpayer-funded programs.

RESILIENT REBUILDING

- The community rebuilds a sustainable future inclusive of ecological, economic and local capacity considerations.
- The recovery is an opportunity for communities to rebuild in a manner which reduces or eliminates risk from future disasters and avoids unintended negative environmental consequences.
- Communities incorporate stronger building codes and land use ordinances. Vulnerable structures are retrofitted, elevated or removed from harm.
- Community members, businesses and local governments incorporate riskreduction strategies into governance and local decisionmaking.

MEASURING RECOVERY PROGRESS

Measuring and communicating the progress of recovery increases public confidence in the recovery process by promoting transparency, accountability and efficiency. It enables local leadership to identify ongoing recovery needs and engages partners in providing assistance and problem resolution. Recovery progress serves as a tracking mechanism for improving and adjusting recovery strategies and activities and ensuring continuing improvement. Communities determine how to qualify and quantify their progress. They measure progress toward recovery holistically, recognizing that recovery outcomes and impacts are measured beyond a single criterion such as dollars spent or assistance delivered on a program-byprogram basis. The following are successful strategies for measuring progress:

• Recognize that recovery progress has variables not attributable to any one



program or government agency. Overall recovery success depends upon the interaction of a wide range of public, nonprofit and private programs and initiatives, good planning, local capacity, leadership, effective decisionmaking and the building of public confidence.

- Establish systems that track pre-disaster baseline conditions, overall recovery of individuals as well as the reconstruction and redevelopment of infrastructure, economy, health, social and community services and government functions.
- Ensure disaster preparedness and recovery planning is integrated with community-wide comprehensive and hazard mitigation planning to capitalize on opportunities that minimize the risk to all hazards and strengthen the ability to withstand and recover from future disasters.
- Select indicators that reflect the core principles outlined in Chapter 4 of this framework. Indicators apply to recovery priorities and resource needs and set realistic expectations and milestones for community members, stakeholders and supporting agencies.
- Ensure full community participation in developing metrics in coordination with local, State, Tribal and Federal partners. Include persons with disabilities and others with access and functional needs, individuals with limited English proficiency, seniors, members of underserved populations and advocates representing the unique needs of children.
- Leverage technology and systems innovations to achieve goals that result in greater information sharing, accountability and transparency.

- Assure that recovery activities respect the civil rights and civil liberties of all populations and do not result in discrimination on account of race, color, national origin (including limited English proficiency), religion, sex, age or disability.
- Ensure continuous improvement by evaluating the effectiveness of recovery activities.

Government agencies and private organizations that provide assistance are encouraged to have a system of tracking their coordination and assistance efforts, ensuring accountability and enabling prompt adjustments to meet ongoing and changing needs.

The suggested considerations listed below are also applicable for developing metrics.

BASELINE IMPACT ASSESSMENT

Provides a basis to define known community recovery issues to help understand the extent and dimensions of disaster impacts in order to chart a path to a realistic recovery end state.

DESIRED OUTCOME

Focuses on recovery impacts and overall results, not just a target number (e.g., number of families in permanent housing versus number of housing units constructed).

CROSS-SECTOR ASSESSMENT

Tracks progress across all sectors, including but not limited to, housing, environmental, business, employment, infrastructure, access to essential health and social services and overall community accessibility.



6. RECOVERY ROLES AND RESPONSIBILITIES

Successful recovery depends on all recovery stakeholders having a clear understanding of pre- and post-disaster roles and responsibilities (Figure 2). In keeping with the National Disaster Recovery Framework (NDRF) principles, clearly defined roles and responsibilities are a foundation for unity of effort among all recovery partners to jointly identify opportunities, foster partnerships and optimize resources.

INDIVIDUALS AND HOUSEHOLDS

Individuals and families need to plan and be prepared to sustain themselves in the immediate aftermath of a disaster. Those who prepare reduce personal stress, and they enhance their ability to undertake their own recovery and shape the future of their community's recovery.

The extent to which individuals and families adequately prepare for disasters has an impact on the success of the recovery. This includes carrying adequate insurance and maintaining essential levels of supplies, such as medication, food and water. Resources to help individuals and families prepare are available through websites and publications of various organizations that are active in disasters, including local, State, Tribal and Federal agencies. Maintaining awareness of public information on the recovery process helps to eliminate confusion and uncertainty. Recommended roles and activities of individuals and families are detailed in Appendix B.

PRIVATE SECTOR – BUSINESS COMMUNITY AND CRITICAL INFRASTRUCTURE OWNERS AND OPERATORS

The private sector plays a critical role in establishing public confidence immediately after a disaster. When the private sector is operational, the community recovers more quickly by retaining and providing jobs and a stable tax base. If local leadership and the business community work together pre-disaster and develop a conceptual recovery plan, the public is more likely to be optimistic about the community's ability to recover post-disaster.

Additionally, the private-sector owns and operates the vast majority of the Nation's critical infrastructure, such as electric power, financial and telecommunications systems. These entities play a major role in the recovery of a community or region as a whole.



FIGURE 2. COMMUNITY-FOCUSED RECOVERY



Partnerships at every level are supported by State and Federal authorities and encouraged through two-way communication.



It is critical that disaster recovery officials recognize the importance of partnership and create coordination opportunities during pre-disaster planning with private sector leaders. The resources and capabilities of the private-sector, including utilities, banks and insurance companies, can play an important role in encouraging mitigation and creating greater resilience in a community. For example, local banks can create products to encourage individuals and businesses to be financially prepared for disasters and work with small businesses to develop business continuity plans. Insurance companies can educate community members on risks, reach out to underserved populations and work with local, State and Tribal governments to find ways to provide coverage for families and businesses in the community.

Major players in recovery efforts, businesses and critical infrastructure owners and operators have an important responsibility to improve disaster resilience by mitigating risks and increasing disaster preparedness. Businesses should adopt and exercise business continuity plans to minimize costly operational disruptions and purchase adequate all-hazards insurance policies. Businesses that plan for disruption are less likely to go out of business after a disaster than those that do not.

Recommended private sector roles and activities are detailed in Appendix B.

NONPROFIT SECTOR

The nonprofit sector plays a vital role in the recovery of impacted communities. Nonprofits include voluntary, faith-based and community organizations, charities, foundations and philanthropic groups as well as professional associations and academic institutions. The formidable value of the work of these stakeholders resides in community recovery planning, case management services, volunteer coordination, behavioral health and psychological and emotional support, technical and financial support, housing repair and construction that meets accessibility/universal design standards, and project implementation.

Nonprofit-sector support is provided by a range of organizations from small locallybased nonprofits to national organizations with extensive experience in disaster recovery. Nonprofits directly supplement and fill gaps where government authority and resources cannot be applied. Resourceful fundraisers, grantors and investors inject needed financial resources to meet recovery needs and obligations that otherwise are not funded by a government program.

Many organizations originate from or stay behind in the impacted community to continue to mobilize support and provide services. Particularly in a large-scale or catastrophic disaster, they play a critical role in the implementation of an inclusive, locally-led recovery organization and process during the transition as Federal and State recovery support recede and local leadership and community recovery organizations complete the mission.

Nonprofit organizations are critical for ensuring participation and inclusion of all members of the impacted community. Many nonprofits act as advocates for, or assistance providers to, a wide range of members of the community, such as individuals with disabilities and others with access



and functional needs, children, seniors, individuals with limited English proficiency and other underserved populations. It is crucial that these individuals and families receive timely recovery information, participate in the recovery process and understand and have access to resources to achieve recovery.

Recommended nonprofit sector roles and activities are detailed in Appendix B.

LOCAL GOVERNMENT

The local government has the primary role of planning and managing all aspects of the community's recovery. Individuals, families and businesses look to local governments to articulate their recovery needs. Those plans should include a Continuity of Government (COG) and Continuity of Operations (COOP) Plan². Local government may become overwhelmed and need staffing, recovery expertise, leadership or other assistance. State and Federal officials work with local governments in the development and implementation of their plans and recovery efforts when needed and requested.

The majority of mitigation measures are adopted, codified and enforced at the local level. While there are State and Federal standards, it is often up to the local government to adopt and enforce them. Examples include participating in the National Flood Insurance Program (NFIP) and enforcing building codes.

Local governments also lead the community in preparing hazard mitigation and recovery plans, raising hazard awareness and educating the public of available tools and resources to enhance future resilience



(e.g., Chapter 7 of the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) Best Practices Tool Kit, concerning emergency preparedness and people with disabilities). Government agencies play roles as employers and need their own plans to protect and assist employees during emergencies. Finding opportunities to share public information on the recovery process is important to maintaining community coordination and focus.

Recommended local government roles and activities are detailed in Appendix B.

STATE GOVERNMENT

States lead, manage and drive the overall recovery process and play the central role in coordinating recovery activities that include providing financial and technical support. States oversee regional coordination of recovery, set priorities and direct assistance where it is needed.

States are a conduit to local and Tribal governments for key Federal recovery assistance programs. In addition to managing Federally-provided resources, State government may develop programs or secure funding that can help finance and implement recovery projects. An example of this type of assistance is helping communities acquire appropriate insurance coverage pre-disaster or issuing bonds after a disaster. Where additional needs exist, States can reassign existing internal resources to streamline and expedite recovery, such as forming a new or ad hoc State recovery agency. States play an important role in keeping the public informed through strategic messaging and working with all other stakeholders to provide an information distribution process. State government agencies are also employers

² For descriptions of the COG and COOP, see U.S. Department of Homeland Security, *Federal Continuity Directive 1 (FCD 1): Federal Executive Branch National Continuity Programs and Requirements*, http://www.fema.gov/pdf/about/offices/fcd1.pdf and need their own disaster recovery plan, such as Continuity of Governments (COG) and Continuity of Operations (COOP), to protect and assist their employees.

Recommended roles and activities for State governments are detailed in Appendix B.

TRIBAL GOVERNMENT

Tribal governments, as sovereign nations, govern and manage the safety and security of their lands and community members. Many Tribal government borders cross multiple counties and States, presenting a unique challenge in planning response and recovery efforts. While resources in other communities and governments may be available and easily accessible, this is not the case in many Tribal government communities. Understanding these basic facts assists local, State and Federal governments when working with the sovereign Tribal governments to develop and implement their recovery plans.

The Federal Government is required to engage in meaningful consultation with Tribal governments prior to the finalization of policy or program implementation. Local and State governments are encouraged to engage with Tribal governments as well. (See Executive Order 13175, Consultation and Coordination with Indian Tribal governments.)

Recommended roles and activities for Tribal governments are detailed in Appendix B.

FEDERAL GOVERNMENT

The Federal Government can play a significant facilitative role in the development of urban and rural communities and their social infrastructures, and can leverage needed resources to build and rehabilitate many communities so that they are more disaster resistant and resilient.

When a disaster occurs that exceeds the capacity of State and Tribal resources — or impacts Federal property, other areas of primary Federal jurisdiction or national security interests — the Federal Government may use the National Disaster Recovery Framework (NDRF) to engage necessary and available department and agency capabilities to support local recovery efforts.

The Federal Government's supporting role is especially important during the early weeks after a large-scale disaster or catastrophic incident, when many local, State and Tribal governments are overwhelmed with response and relief efforts. The duration and extent of Federal support is determined in part by the scale and enduring impacts of the disaster. The Federal Government's disaster recovery management and support systems must be scalable and adaptable so changes can be made quickly and effectively to meet the needs of the specific disaster.

The Federal Government also plays an important role in providing accessible information to the public and all stakeholders involved in recovery, including information about Federal grants and loans with potential applications to recovery. In coordination with local, State and Tribal communicators, the Federal Government is responsible for ensuring that information is distributed as well as understood, so that the public, Congress, the private-sector and all stakeholders are informed and aware of the process and realistic expectations for recovery.



Federal agencies may be directed by the President to provide Federal-to-Federal or other support. Federal agencies without recovery missions may directly or indirectly contribute to meeting recovery needs of affected communities by delivering assistance provided under their normal authority. The Federal Government coordinates its activities, programs and funding sources to facilitate adaptations and adjustments consistent with other competing requirements, including other disaster response and recovery needs.

Prior to a disaster, the Federal Government has a responsibility to assist local, State and Tribal governments to prepare for recovery by providing guidance and tools for planning and preparedness activities. Although disasters and localities vary so widely that most recovery planning must transpire at the local level, some centralized planning and Federal guidance or standards are necessary to ensure coordination of outside resources and assistance. Large-scale and catastrophic incidents (e.g., the Midwest Floods of 1993 and 2008, Hurricanes Katrina and Rita in 2005, the Gulf Coast Oil Spill of 2010, or a potential New Madrid Earthquake) often cross municipal, county, State or even Tribal jurisdictions. National coordination encourages unity of effort among government agencies and nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) to achieve the optimal benefit for those impacted.

From the Federal perspective, a successful recovery optimizes the return on Federal investment. This includes reducing future risk from hazards and increasing resilience while adopting courses of action consistent with national laws and policies. The Federal Government requires that all recipients of Federal assistance comply with civil rights obligations under Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act and Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, and the Age Discrimination Act of 1975. Government agencies also play roles as employers and need to have their own plans to protect and assist their employees during emergencies.

Recommended roles and activities for the Federal Government are detailed in Appendix B. Roles and responsibilities of the Federal agencies that comprise the Recovery Support Functions (RSFs) are detailed in the RSF Annexes.



National Disaster Recovery Framework

7. LEADERSHIP

Achieving Disaster Recovery (Chapter 5) describes the components of a successful disaster recovery management system for all levels of government decisionmaking. Coordination, integration, community engagement and management are prominent system elements in keeping with the National Disaster Recovery Framework (NDRF) Core Principles of Leadership. To lead these critical disaster recovery functions, this chapter describes:

- Recommended Recovery Manager and Recovery Coordinator positions at the local, State and Tribal levels.
- New designated Federal Disaster Recovery Coordinator (FDRC) positions.
- National-level disaster recovery coordination.

LOCAL DISASTER RECOVERY MANAGERS, STATE AND TRIBAL DISASTER RECOVERY COORDINATORS

The National Disaster Recovery Framework (NDRF) strongly recommends that State governors as well as local government and Tribal leaders prepare as part of their disaster recovery plans to appoint Local Disaster Recovery Managers (LDRMs) and State/Tribal Disaster Recovery Coordinators (SDRCs/TDRCs) to lead disaster recovery activities for the jurisdiction.

The role of the LDRMs, SDRCs and TDRCs is to organize, coordinate and advance the

recovery at the local, State or Tribal level. The experience and skill sets of these individuals should include a strong basis in community development and good knowledge of the community's demographics. While these positions will often interact with the emergency management community, it is not necessary that these individuals be emergency management professionals. Their primary role is to manage and coordinate the redevelopment and building of community. In addition, the individuals occupying the positions should be able to represent and speak on behalf of their respective chief executives (e.g., mayor, governor, Tribal leader). The LDRMs and TDRCs serve as the jurisdiction's primary point of contact (POC) with the SDRC.

In large-scale disasters and catastrophic incidents where a Federal role may be necessary, the SDRC and/or TDRC is the primary interface with the Federal Disaster Recovery Coordinator (FDRC). Depending on the severity of the incident and anticipated scope and duration of disaster recovery efforts, the State Coordinating Officer (SCO) may fulfill the Recovery Coordinator role under the Robert T. Stafford Disaster Relief and Emergency Assistance Act (Stafford Act). However, after large-scale disasters or catastrophic incidents, States are encouraged to appoint a separate position to ensure recovery activities are well-managed while extended response and short-term recovery activities are ongoing.



LOCAL DISASTER RECOVERY MANAGER (LDRM)

PRE-DISASTER RESPONSIBILITIES

- 1) Serve as primary point of contact (POC) for disaster recovery preparedness with the State and neighboring local and Tribal governments.
- 2) Coordinate development, training and exercise of jurisdiction disaster recovery plan (Chapter 9).
- 3) Establish and maintain contacts and networks for disaster recovery resources and support systems.
- 4) Promulgate principles and practices that further resiliency and sustainability in development and strategic planning initiatives.

POST-DISASTER RESPONSIBILITIES

- 1) Lead the creation and coordinate the activities of local recovery-dedicated organizations and initiatives.
- 2) Work with the SDRC to develop a unified and accessible communication strategy.
- 3) Participate in damage and impact assessments with other recovery partners.
- 4) Organize recovery planning processes, which includes individuals with disabilities and others with access issues, seniors and members of underserved communities, to fully engage constituents' input; lead the development of the community's or Tribe's recovery visions, priorities, resources, capability and capacity.
- 5) Ensure inclusiveness in the community recovery process, including persons with disabilities and limited English proficiency.
- 6) Communicate recovery priorities to State and Federal governments and other recovery stakeholders and supporters.

- 7) Incorporate critical mitigation, resilience, sustainability and accessibility-building measures into the recovery plans and efforts.
- 8) Lead the development of the community's recovery plans and ensure that they are publicly supported, actionable and feasible based on available funding and capacity.
- 9) Collaborate with State, Federal and other stakeholders and supporters, such as the business and nonprofit communities, to raise financial support (including long-term capital investment in local businesses) for the community's recovery, leverage the resources where possible and resolve potential duplication of assistance.
- 10) Work closely with the recovery leadership at all levels to ensure a well-coordinated, timely and well-executed recovery.
- 11) Develop and implement recovery progress measures and communicate adjustments and improvements to applicable stakeholders and authorities.

Table 1a



TRIBAL DISASTER RECOVERY COORDINATOR (TDRC)

PRE-DISASTER RESPONSIBILITIES

- Serve as primary POC for disaster recovery preparedness with neighboring local and Tribal governments, the Federal Government, and the State(s).
- 2) Coordinate development, training and exercise of jurisdiction disaster recovery plan (Chapter 9).

POST-DISASTER RESPONSIBILITIES

- 1) Lead the creation and coordinate the activities of Tribal recovery-dedicated organizations and initiatives.
- 2) Work with the SDRC to develop a unified and accessible communications strategy.
- Work with recovery coordinators and leads at the Federal and other levels to facilitate the development of a unified and accessible communications strategy.
- 4) Participate in damage and impact assessments with other recovery partners.
- 5) Organize and support recovery planning processes, which includes individuals with disabilities and others with access issues, seniors and members of underserved communities, to fully engage constituents' input and result in development of the Tribe's recovery visions, priorities, resources, capability and capacity.
- 6) Ensure inclusiveness in the community recovery process, including persons with disabilities and limited English proficiency.
- Communicate recovery priorities to State and Federal governments and other recovery stakeholders and supporters.

Table 1b

- 3) Establish and maintain contacts and networks for disaster recovery resources and support systems.
- 4) Promulgate principles and practices that further resiliency and sustainability in development and strategic planning initiatives.
- 8) Incorporate critical mitigation, resilience, sustainability and accessibility-building measures into the recovery plans and efforts.
- 9) Lead the development of the Tribe's recovery plans and ensure that they are publicly supported, actionable and feasible based on available funding and capacity.
- 10) Coordinate State, Tribal, Federal and other funding streams for recovery efforts and communicate issues and solutions to recovery assistance gaps and overlaps.
- 11) Collaborate with State, Federal and other stakeholders and supporters, such as the business and nonprofit communities, to raise financial support (including long-term capital investment in local businesses) for the Tribe's recovery, leverage the resources where possible and resolve potential duplication of assistance.
- 12) Work closely with the recovery leadership at all levels to ensure a well-coordinated, timely and well-executed recovery.
- 13) Develop and implement recovery progress measures and communicate adjustments and improvements to applicable stakeholders and authorities.



STATE DISASTER RECOVERY COORDINATOR (SDRC)

PRE-DISASTER RESPONSIBILITIES

- 1) Serve as primary POC for disaster recovery preparedness with local, Tribal and Federal governments, particularly the Federal Disaster Recovery Coordinator (FDRC).
- 2) Coordinate development, training and exercise of jurisdiction disaster recovery plan (Chapter 9).

POST-DISASTER RESPONSIBILITIES

- 1) Establish and/or lead a statewide structure for managing recovery. Provide support for local and/or Tribal recovery-dedicated organizations initiatives.
- 2) Communicate the roles and responsibilities of the State to the local and Tribal governments.
- Work with recovery coordinators and leads at the Federal and other levels to facilitate the development of a unified and accessible communication strategy.
- 4) Support recovery planning processes, which includes individuals with disabilities and others with access issues, seniors and members of underserved communities, to fully engage constituents' input and result in development of the community's or Tribe's recovery visions, priorities, resources, capability and capacity.
- 5) Ensure inclusiveness in the community recovery process, including persons with disabilities and limited English proficiency.
- 6) Facilitate communication of recovery priorities for all impacted communities. Communicate statewide recovery priorities to the FDRC.

- 3) Establish and maintain contacts and networks for disaster recovery resources and support systems.
- 4) Promulgate principles and practices that further resiliency and sustainability in development and strategic planning initiatives.
- 7) Encourage incorporation of critical mitigation, resilience, sustainability and accessibility-building measures into the recovery plans and efforts.
- 8) Coordinate State, Tribal, Federal and other funding streams for recovery efforts and communicate issues and solutions to recovery assistance gaps and overlaps.
- 9) Collaborate with Federal and other stakeholders and supporters, such as the business and nonprofit communities, to raise financial support (including long-term capital investment in local businesses) for the community's or Tribe's recovery, leverage the resources where possible and resolve potential duplication of assistance.
- 10) Work closely with the recovery leadership at all levels to ensure a well-coordinated, timely and well-executed recovery.
- 11) Develop and implement recovery progress measures and communicate adjustments and improvements to applicable stakeholders and authorities.

Table 1c



Responsibilities of LDRMs and SDRCs/ TDRCs may include, but are not limited to those listed in Tables 1a, 1b and 1c on the preceding three pages. In some cases, these responsibilities overlap, as shown.

FEDERAL DISASTER RECOVERY COORDINATOR

While disaster-impacted jurisdictions must necessarily and immediately focus on emergency response activities, the decisions made very early after a disaster influence recovery. In large-scale disasters and catastrophic incidents where a Federal role may be necessary, the Federal Disaster Recovery Coordinator (FDRC) is a focal point for incorporating recovery and mitigation considerations into the early decisionmaking processes. The FDRC monitors the impacts and results of such decisions and evaluates the need for additional assistance and adjustments where necessary and feasible throughout the recovery.

In these situations, the FDRC works as a deputy to the Federal Coordinating Officer (FCO) for all matters concerning disaster recovery. The FDRC is responsible for facilitating disaster recovery coordination and collaboration between the Federal, Tribal, State and local governments, the private sector and voluntary, faith-based and community organizations. The FDRC partners with and supports the Local Disaster Recovery Manager (LDRM) and the State and/or Tribal Disaster Recovery Coordinator (SDRC/TDRC) to facilitate disaster recovery in the impacted State or Tribal area.

³ Note that the primary mission of the U.S. Department of Defense (DOD) and its components is national defense. Because of this critical role, resources are committed after approval by the Secretary of Defense or at the direction of the President. When Federal military and civilian personnel and resources are authorized to support civil authorities, command of those forces remain with the Secretary of Defense.

FDRC AUTHORITY

Nothing in the National Disaster Recovery Framework (NDRF) alters or impedes the ability of local, State, Tribal or Federal departments and agencies to carry out their specific authorities or perform their responsibilities under all applicable laws, Executive Orders and directives. FDRC authority to facilitate disaster recovery coordination and collaboration is derived from the appropriate disaster recovery authority that may apply to the incident.

Other Federal departments and agencies carry out their disaster recovery authorities and responsibilities within the overarching construct of the NDRF. Additionally, nothing in the NDRF is intended to impact or impede the ability of any Federal department or agency to take an issue of concern directly to the President or any member of the President's staff³. For a large-scale disaster or catastrophic incident declared under the Robert T. Stafford Disaster Relief and Emergency Assistance Act (Stafford Act), the FDRC works as a deputy to the FCO for all matters concerning disaster recovery.

FDRC QUALIFICATIONS, SELECTION AND CREDENTIALING

FDRCs are selected based on their knowledge and experience with disaster recovery, mitigation, community development, resiliency planning, public administration concepts, and the range of Federal programs and interagency processes required for effective implementation of recovery initiatives. In addition to existing subjectmatter expertise, FDRCs maintain training and credentialing emphasizing consistent and effective practices. Qualified FDRCs are senior level officials empowered to directly



access designated senior officials in every Federal agency that may contribute to recovery. FEMA will appoint the FDRC.

FDRC PRE-DISASTER REGIONAL ENGAGEMENT

The responsibilities of the FDRC require an understanding of pre-disaster recovery planning as well as post-disaster recovery leadership and coordination. Since each community is unique in terms of its size, population and challenges, the development of effective recovery efforts will need to be crafted to fit each individual region's risks and needs. Therefore, it will be extremely helpful to the success of an FDRC to have preestablished relationships with persons at the Federal, Tribal, State and local levels, including the private and nonprofit sectors. In large-scale and catastrophic incidents where a Federal role may be necessary, the FDRCs have the knowledge, connections, and relationships to immediately begin effective disaster recovery coordination.

FDRC POST-DISASTER RESPONSIBILITIES

In large-scale disasters and catastrophic incidents when it may be necessary to deploy an FDRC in partnership with the State the FDRC's post-disaster responsibilities may include:

- Develop a strategic approach for coordinating Federal assistance and policies. The intent is to facilitate timely, sufficient and effective Federal assistance to the impacted State or Tribal government to support its disaster recovery.
- Work with the impacted community to establish relevant recovery measures. The aim is to track overall recovery



progress and support the community in meeting its recovery goals in terms of outcome, milestones and budget; to make timely adjustments to the recovery effort if needed; and to define relationships between new players and the existing framework.

- **Promote inclusiveness in recovery.** The intent is to increase participation of stakeholders to ensure innovations and solutions that support recovery are considered. The community should provide a forum to engage disasterimpacted individuals, particularly individuals with disabilities, individuals with limited English proficiency, seniors, members of underserved populations and advocates for children so that their needs and contributions are an integral part of the recovery process and outcome.
- Facilitate the development of a unified communications strategy. The objective is to have all stakeholders work in concert to manage expectations and to communicate a clear, consistent message to the public and ensure an accessible, comprehensive and culturally and linguistically appropriate communications outreach strategy.
- Coordinate Federal assistance to support community recovery planning. The goal is to supplement local capacity with needed expertise to conduct a successful planning process that results in a recovery plan that is publicly supported, actionable and leverages available resources.
- Work with the impacted community to incorporate mitigation and resiliencebuilding measures into recovery plans and implementation. The goal is to

minimize the community's risk to all hazards and make the recovered community safer, stronger, sustainable and more resilient from any man-made or natural hazards.

- Coordinate the Recovery Support Function (RSF) operations and activities. The FDRC consults with the RSF field coordinators to conduct a recovery impact assessment and recommend activation of the appropriate RSFs. The objective is to focus Federal resources on the most pertinent recovery needs and to promote partnerships between the Federal Government and stakeholders at the local, State and Tribal levels.
- Facilitate Federal funding streams and solutions to assistance gaps and overlaps. The intent is to maximize the benefit from Federal funds that an impacted community is qualified to receive, help prevent recovery delays, resolve rule and regulatory conflicts to the extent possible and help eliminate possible duplication of assistance in coordination with local, State and Tribal recovery coordinators.
- Reinforce the importance of compliance with Federal civil rights laws when using Federal funds. Federal funding carries with it the responsibility to comply with anti-discrimination laws. Federally-funded programs and activities should not intentionally or unintentionally exclude groups of people as a result of race, color, national origin, limited English proficiency, religion, sex, age or disability.

Annexes, Standard Operating Procedures (SOPs) and other supporting tools and documents will provide additional guidance relating to FDRC post-disaster responsibilities.

ACTIVATION, TRANSITION AND DEMOBILIZATION

Activation, transition and demobilization of the FDRC and Recovery Support Functions (RSFs) depends on the magnitude of the disaster, requirements of affected communities, and availability and appropriateness of Federal resources. During large-scale and catastrophic incidents, the FDRC may be deployed to serve as Deputy to the FCO and primary advisor to the FCO on all recovery issues. The FDRC supports the FCO and coordinates Federal recovery operations on his or her behalf.

The NDRF employs an assessment protocol to ensure a scalable, flexible, adaptable and costeffective approach to recovery activities and to determine which coordination structures are necessary and appropriate under the circumstances. From this assessment, the FCO, in coordination with the State, activates the appropriate Recovery Support Functions (RSFs), if necessary.

The FDRC coordinates with the FCO and the NDRP at FEMA Headquarters on the progress of recovery, including identifying policy and program challenges. The FDRC may also be called upon to brief senior level officials in the Executive Branch and Congress on the pace, challenges and needs of the recovery, and to propose and coordinate solutions.

The FDRC leads the Federal Government's effort to develop a *Recovery Support Strategy* that supports the recovery needs of impacted communities, State and Tribes.



FIGURE 3. RECOVERY FUNCTIONS (FDRC, SDRC AND RSFs) WITHIN THE JOINT FIELD OFFICE CHAIN OF COMMAND



JFO organizational structure for the newly developed positions of FDRC and SDRC and the six RSFs established within the NDRF.


The Recovery Support Strategy articulates how all Federal agencies participate in the recovery and coordinate support based on the needs identified through the impact assessment process and local, State and Tribal recovery plans. It includes a comprehensive timeline, with key milestones and benchmarks that guide the ongoing operations and eventual demobilization of the FDRC and other Federal resources in the impacted area. Throughout the recovery, the FDRC facilitates the coordination of information and activities among the Federal agencies whose programs, technical assistance and expertise are relevant to recovery, within the framework of the Recovery Support Strategy.

Transition. The coordination between ESFs and RSFs is the responsibility of the FCO/RSF/ FDRC team. Disaster operations vary based on the nature, scope and complexity of the specific incident. Therefore, the timing of the transition from the response to initial recovery operations and then to recovery varies. During response and in the early stages of recovery, RSFs may be deployed while ESFs are still operational and the two coexist until the ESFs fully demobilize. Working together in collaboration with Tribal, State and local authorities, the FCO determines when it is appropriate to begin phasing out the Emergency Support Function (ESF) and Joint Field Office (JFO) elements associated with the National Response Framework (NRF).

In large-scale disasters and catastrophic incidents, the FDRC takes over the lead from the FCO, when the FCO demobilizes, to continue management of Federal recovery resources, for those incidents that require continued significant interagency disaster recovery coordination. This includes coordination of the longer-term RSF structures associated with the NDRF that continue operation. Transition involves a conscious effort, from day one of the recovery operation, to actively engage and encourage local, State and Tribal leadership and ownership of the recovery process. It provides coordination support and technical assistance, with the intent to supplement, not substitute, local leadership, ownership and capabilities.

Using the Recovery Support Strategy as a guide, the FDRC continuously tracks the recovery progress, evaluates the adequacy and pace of recovery assistance and works with local, State, Tribal, Federal, nonprofit, faithbased and private-sector stakeholders to identify gaps and/or additional support needs. The FDRC is responsible for closely coordinating this progress, tracking timelines and communicating information with local, State and Tribal officials as well as other key stakeholders. Close communication and coordination with the local, State and Tribal governments and stakeholders throughout the recovery process reinforces a shared understanding of the objectives and expectations for the unified disaster recovery effort and eventual Federal demobilization.

Demobilization. How long the FDRC remains on-site in the disaster area depends upon the scale of the disaster and on-site coordination requirements. Regardless of the length of sustained on-site presence, the FDRC may remain closely engaged with local and State officials for an extended period. When the impacted local, State or Tribal government has recovered the capacities and resources needed to manage its disaster recovery effort, the FDRC has already commenced — if not nearly completed — the transition of its recovery role and responsibility to the LDRMs and SDRCs/ TDRCs. This transition involves regional



Federal staff assuming greater roles in coordinating ongoing Federal support. Once this transition and coordination with the impacted State and/or Tribal government is complete the FDRC demobilizes from the mission and exits the impacted area.

DISASTER RECOVERY COORDINATION

Disaster recovery coordination occurs through partnerships with the Recovery Support Function (RSF) agencies. The National Disaster Recovery Planning (NDRP) Division within the Recovery Directorate of the Office of Response and Recovery at FEMA Headquarters serves as the focal point for all interagency coordination for disaster recovery issues at the national level and is responsible for the ongoing implementation of the National Disaster Recovery Framework (NDRF). The NDRP Division will also facilitate regional coordination among Federal Disaster Recovery Coordinators (FDRCs) following a large-scale disaster or catastrophic incident that requires significant interagency recovery resource coordination in multiple States. The NDRP Division ensures that resiliency, mitigation, inclusiveness and other central concepts of the NDRF are appropriately addressed in disaster recovery operations. An important function of this component is to improve coordination and delivery of Federal programs that assist with disaster recovery, increase local and State disaster recovery management capacity and improve disaster resiliency nationwide.

PRE-DISASTER ROLE

The NDRP Division oversees the designation, training, credentialing, deployment and evaluation of Federal Disaster Recovery Coordinators (FDRCs). It also coordinates and supports the efforts of the national RSF coordinating agencies (Chapter 8) to develop annexes, Standard Operating Procedures (SOPs) and other supporting tools and documents.

The NDRP Division, in close collaboration with the RSF agencies, coordinates Federal guidance and training to assist local, State and Tribal governments with disaster recovery preparedness. This includes planning, organizational development and management capacity building, building community resilience, training, exercise, evaluation and improvement. In addition, the Division captures, manages and ensures sharing of a repository of disaster recovery best practices, lessons learned and other data.

The NDRP Division also is charged with convening RSF coordination meetings, as necessary, to discuss ongoing recovery operations and agency efforts to promulgate resiliency into steady-state programs and policies.

POST-DISASTER ROLE

The NDRP Division is a primary Federal focal point for disaster recovery support. After an incident, the NDRP Division may provide technical assistance to the Federal Coordinating Officer (FCO) to determine if a FDRC deployment is appropriate. During open disaster recovery operations, the Division provides consultation support and facilitates coordination with executive level leadership for the FDRC and deployed RSFs. It also



coordinates the efforts of the RSF coordinating agencies at the national level to support their field components. In large-scale disasters and catastrophic incidents, the Division supports the deployed FDRC to coordinate recovery efforts and the deployed RSFs

National Disaster Recovery Framework

8. RECOVERY SUPPORT FUNCTIONS

The Recovery Support Functions (RSFs) comprise the National Disaster Recovery Framework's (NDRF's) coordinating structure for key functional areas of assistance. Their purpose is to support local governments by facilitating problem solving, improving access to resources and by fostering coordination among State and Federal agencies, nongovernmental partners and stakeholders.

The RSFs created within the NDRF bring together the core recovery capabilities of Federal departments and agencies and other supporting organizations — including those not active in emergency response — to focus on community recovery needs. The RSFs are organized into six manageable components and through the RSFs, relevant stakeholders and experts are brought together during steadystate planning and when activated post-disaster to identify and resolve recovery challenges. RSFs and stakeholders organize and request assistance and/or contribute resources and

RECOVERY SUPPORT FUNCTIONS

Community Planning and Capacity Building Economic Health and Social Services Housing Infrastructure Systems Natural and Cultural Resources solutions. Together, these RSFs help facilitate local stakeholder participation and promote intergovernmental and public-private partnerships.

DIFFERENCES BETWEEN ESFs AND RSFs

The Recovery Support Function (RSF) structure coexists with and builds upon the Emergency Support Functions (ESFs) under the National Response Framework (NRF). RSFs are different from ESFs in that they have different mission objectives, partnerships, approaches, time spans and organizational structure; additionally, the players and skill sets involved may be different.

MISSION OBJECTIVES

The objective of the RSFs is to facilitate the identification, coordination and delivery of Federal assistance needed to supplement recovery resources and efforts by local, State and Tribal governments, as well as private and nonprofit sectors. An additional objective is to encourage and complement investments and contributions by the business community, individuals and voluntary, faith-based and community organizations. These RSF activities assist communities with accelerating the process of recovery, redevelopment and revitalization.



PLAYERS AND SKILL SETS

RSF staff may require different skill sets than their colleagues from the same agencies working under the ESF structure. For example, the skills needed to provide disaster sheltering services under ESF #6 are different than those necessary to address long-term housing solutions supported by the Housing RSF.

PARTNERSHIPS

RSFs involve partners in the local, State and Tribal governments and private and nonprofit sectors not typically involved in emergency support functions but critically needed in disaster recovery. These new partners may include public and private organizations that have experience with permanent housing financing, economic development, advocacy for underserved populations and long-term community planning.

APPROACHES

The processes used for facilitating recovery are more flexible, context based and collaborative in approach than the task-oriented approach used during the response phase of an incident. Recovery processes should be scalable and based on demonstrated recovery needs.

TIME SPANS

Whereas the ESFs typically operate within a time span of weeks and months, the RSF operational timeframe is months to years. RSFs will likely activate before all ESFs demobilize; therefore they may coexist within the same operation for a period of time. Neither ESFs nor RSFs have a predetermined point at which they demobilize.



ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE

The RSFs are:

- Community Planning and Capacity Building
- Economic
- Health and Social Services
- Housing
- Infrastructure Systems
- Natural and Cultural Resources

RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN ESFs AND RSFs

Recovery cannot wait until those occupied with response and short-term recovery activities have time and space to start thinking about recovery. A discrete and well-resourced recovery focus, operating at the same time as response activities, is established to ensure that communities transitioning out of response are positioned to find themselves ahead of the curve in organizing and planning for major reconstruction and redevelopment necessary for recovery.

As the level of response activities declines and recovery activities accelerate, the Federal Disaster Recovery Coordinator (FDRC) will engage with the Recovery Support Function (RSF) agencies to organize and coordinate Federal recovery assistance. During this early recovery phase, the FDRC and the RSF coordinators are working closely with Emergency Support Function (ESF) leads to share information about impacts, assistance provided and working relationships at all levels. There is necessarily some overlap between the ESF and RSF missions, but as the ESF requirements diminish, and the recovery issues take center stage, the RSFs take over the residual ESF activities that are associated with recovery. The timing of the transition from ESF to RSF depends on the nature of the activity, and may vary considerably from RSF to RSF. The Federal Coordinating Officer (FCO) determines when a specific ESF is no longer required.

It is essential to the success of the National Disaster Recovery Framework (NDRF) that Federal partners address responsibilities across the recovery continuum, including preparedness, mitigation and development activities as well as post-incident stabilization and recovery actions. The coordinator for each RSF creates detailed supporting guidance and tools for recovery implementation. The development of these RSFs is an iterative process that includes addressing gaps in authorities and resources.

RSF ROLES AND RESPONSIBILITIES

Each Recovery Support Function (RSF) has a designated coordinating agency along with primary agencies and supporting organizations with programs relevant to the functional area. The RSF coordinating agency, with the assistance of the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA), provides leadership, coordination and oversight for that particular RSF. Throughout the preparedness, response and recovery phases, the coordinating agency ensures ongoing communication and coordination between the primary agencies and support organizations, and between the Federal agencies and corresponding local, State and Tribal authorities and nonprofit and private sector organizations.

An RSF primary agency is a Federal agency with significant authorities, roles, resources or capabilities for a particular function within an RSF. Primary agencies orchestrate Federal support within their functional area for an affected State and may lead interagency field assessment or support teams as necessary. Support organizations are those entities with specific capabilities or resources that support the primary agency in executing the mission of the RSF. The principal distinction between a primary and a supporting agency is the frequency with which the agency may be expected to actively participate in a RSF operation. RSF agencies provide assistance when requested by the Federal Disaster Recovery Coordinator (FDRC) or the designated RSF coordinator, consistent with their authority and resources, or as directed pursuant to section 402 of the Robert T. Stafford Disaster Relief and Emergency Assistance Act (Stafford Act).

When coordinating agencies are activated to lead an RSF, primary agencies and supporting organizations are expected to be responsive to RSF-related communication and coordination needs.

NDRP DIVISION AND FDRC

The National Disaster Recovery Planning (NDRP) Division at FEMA Headquarters serves as a focal point for all interagency coordination for disaster recovery issues at the headquarters level. The NDRP facilitates and coordinates Recovery Support Function (RSF) activities at the national level through the designated RSF coordinating and primary agencies.



FIGURE 4. SCENARIOS OF DIFFERENT LEVELS OF RSF ASSISTANCE



DISASTER WITH CATASTROPHIC IMPACT ON MULTIPLE SECTORS

(This example shows how the RSF system is adaptable to align with unique sector designations that each state may organize. In this case, the State organizes its recovery sectors around Public Health and Health Care, Human Services, Education, Transportation and Infrastructure, Public Safety and Flood Protection, Environmental Management and Coastal Restoration. Of these seven sectors, there are three groups with each group being supported by a particular RSF.)





RSF support varies with scale of disaster and sectors impacted.

FIGURE 5. COORDINATING STRUCTURE FOR LARGE-SCALE AND CATASTROPHIC EVENTS





Levels of support and the need for Recovery Liaisons or Team Leads vary depending on size and scale of a disaster.



During post-disaster operations, the RSF coordinating agencies, through an appropriate funding vehicle, report to the Federal Disaster Recovery Coordinator (FDRC) and lead their respective RSF members to facilitate the identification, coordination and delivery of Federal assistance needed to supplement State and local recovery resources. RSF staff deployed to the field, through an appropriate funding vehicle, report to and are coordinated by the FDRC assigned to the Joint Field Office (JFO).

SCALABILITY AND ADAPTABILITY

The Recovery Support Function (RSF) coordinating structure is scalable and adaptable to meet different levels and types of needs, as well as specific recovery requirements of large to catastrophic incidents (Figures 4 and 5). Each of the six RSFs has a pre-designated coordinating agency that works with the Federal Disaster Recovery Coordinator (FDRC) to promote communication and collaboration among its members. This tiered leadership structure helps to accommodate the rapid surge of Federal resources that may be needed to assist in large-scale or catastrophic incidents. Furthermore, through the RSFs, Federal resources are organized into a number of field teams led by the most appropriate primary agencies to cover multiple localities. Each team is then adapted to comprise only the RSF functions (or the Federal department or agency) that have the authority, expertise and resources appropriate to the locality assigned. Based on assessments and recovery management structures established by State and local officials, only the RSFs that are needed deploy.

PARTNERSHIP AND INCLUSIVENESS

The Federal Government uses an inclusive process to ensure coordination with local and State elected officials to identify priorities for the application of Federal resources. In engaging with disaster-affected communities, the Recovery Support Functions (RSFs) seek to specifically include and address the needs of individuals with disabilities, those with access and functional needs, children, seniors, individuals with limited English proficiency and members of underserved populations.

The RSFs work closely with local, State and Tribal governments to identify underserved populations. The RSFs also coordinate with Federal Tribal Liaisons (FTR), Voluntary Agency Liaisons (VALs), Disability Issue Advisors (DIA) and other Federal offices, bureaus and programs when necessary. Local nongovernmental organizations (N GOs) and community groups often have excellent relationships with the underserved populations. The Federal Disaster Recovery Coordinators (FDRCs), through the RSFs, collaborate with these organizations to ensure that programs are culturally appropriate and that at-risk populations and their needs are identified.

In all actions, FDRCs and RSFs strive for affected residents to have a voice; for services to reach those who need them most; for equitable distribution of resources; and for recovery programs appropriate for the socioeconomic and cultural makeup of the community.



RESOURCE INFORMATION

Each of the Recovery Support Function (RSF) member agencies brings a wealth of expertise and programmatic authorities and resources to the table. Annexes to the National Disaster Recovery Framework (NDRF) for each RSF outline in more detail how RSFs contribute to increases in community disaster resilience by coordinating to ensure cost-effective and efficient delivery of assistance. The annexes will also define how risk information and risk reduction technical expertise will be integrated into the work of the RSF in support of community recovery, including promotion of the use of the most appropriate and cost-effective building materials during rebuilding.

In addition, the National Disaster Housing Strategy, published in 2009, led to the creation of a web-based tool that collects data on different programs to help communities rebuild after a disaster. This web-based tool, the National Disaster Recovery Program Database (NDRPD), is a central location for local, State and Tribal governments and emergency managers to view recovery programs from governments, for-profit, nonprofit, and charitable organizations. The NDRPD provides easy access to information on programs, improves the visibility of programs that can help communities and enables communities to focus on those programs that can best suit their needs. The NDRPD may be accessed at https://asd.fema.gov/inter/ndhpd/public/ home.htm.

Although the program information on the NDRPD is available for anyone to view, it is designed for local, State and Tribal governments and emergency managers. The database's

programs are not intended for individual applicants; individuals and families may visit **http://www.disasterassistance.gov** to find and apply for individual assistance related to disaster recovery.

OVERVIEW OF RSF MISSION AND OBJECTIVES

The mission and objectives of each of the six Recovery Support Functions (RSFs) are specified in the following pages. Once authorized and funded, the agencies participating in each RSF collaboratively develop operational guidance for use in recovery preparedness and disaster recovery operations. When working under an appropriate funding mechanism, RSFs operate under the leadership of the Federal Disaster Recovery Coordinator (FDRC). The FDRC utilizes overarching coordinating constructs to effectively manage and consolidate the RSF outputs when there is a large-scale or catastrophic incident. Their purpose is to support local governments by facilitating problem solving, improving access to resources, integrating principles of resiliency, sustainability and mitigation and fostering coordination among State and Federal agencies, nongovernmental partners and stakeholders.

RSFs develop guidance and standard operating procedures for rapid activation of their capabilities to support community recovery. Each RSF identifies relevant statutory and/ or regulatory programs, potential capabilities and/or limiting factors pertaining to recovery support for their functional area of assistance. RSFs provide a forum for interagency coordination, information sharing and exchange of effective practices. RSFs may also support planning, preparedness, education,



training and outreach efforts to enhance capabilities for recovery. Each RSF works with partners to identify critical facilities and ensure considerations are made to reduce risk pre- and post-disaster.

The full name of the coordinating, primary agencies and support organizations are found in Chapter 11, Abbreviations. Their common acronyms are used in the descriptions of the RSFs for brevity.



The following tables outline the key aspects of the six RSFs. They identify the coordinating and primary agencies as well as the supporting organizations associated with each RSF. The mission and function of each RSF is also explained. Key pre- and post-disaster activities as well as expected outcomes are highlighted for each RSF.

RSF: COMMUNITY PLANNING AND CAPACITY BUILDING

Coordinating Agency: DHS/FEMA Primary Agencies: DHS/FEMA, HHS Supporting Organizations: CNCS, DHS, DOC, DOI, DOJ, DOT, ED, EPA, GSA, HUD, SBA, TREAS, USDA

Mission

Supporting and building recovery capacities and community planning resources of local, State and Tribal governments needed to effectively plan for, manage and implement disaster recovery activities in large, unique or catastrophic incidents.

Function

The core recovery capability for community planning is the ability to effectively plan and implement disaster recovery activities, engaging the whole community to achieve their objectives and increase resilience. The Community Planning and Capacity Building RSF unifies and coordinates expertise and assistance programs from across the Federal Government to aid in restoring and improving the ability of Tribes, States and local governments to organize, plan, manage and implement recovery. The RSF assists States in developing a pre- and post-disaster system of support for their communities. This RSF also has an emphasis on integration of hazard mitigation throughout the continuum of pre- and post-disaster recovery planning and implementation. The RSF also serves as a forum for helping to integrate the nongovernmental and private sector resources into public sector recovery planning processes (Tables 2, 3 and 4).



PRE-DISASTER, THE COMMUNITY PLANNING AND CAPACITY BUILDING RSF

- Coordinates the provision of preparedness planning and technical assistance support to aid Tribes, States and local governments to develop effective pre-disaster recovery plans that guide the full range of recovery efforts, both short- and long-term, and ensure all affected populations are included.
- Coordinates the resolution of outstanding Federal agency program and policy issues identified in after-action and other evaluations that present ongoing barriers or challenges for effective support for State, Tribal and local community planning and capacity necessary to facilitate an effective recovery process.
- Develops multidisciplinary recovery tools and best practices.
- Promotes resiliency measures and enhances coordination of programs that build local leadership capacity, community member involvement, partnerships and education on disaster preparedness for recovery.
- Promotes the importance of pre-disaster mitigation as an essential component of predisaster community recovery preparedness planning, including use of multihazard risk assessment.
- Identifies and leverages programs that assist communities to prepare, collect and analyze relevant existing and future data necessary to plan and manage complex disaster recovery.
- Integrates mitigation, recovery and other pre-disaster plans and activities into existing local, State and Tribal community-wide planning and development activitites, such as comprehensive plans, land use plans, economic development plans, affordable housing plans, zoning ordinances and other development regulations through technical assistance.
- Coordinates educational and cross-training opportunities for key participants in community recovery planning and capacity support including, but not limited to: emergency managers; city managers; planning, economic development and other local officials; and nonprofit and private sector partners for recovery.
- Develops pre-disaster partnerships with others such as Federal agency extension programs, universities, national professional associations, and nongovernmental organizations, to facilitate recovery capacity-building activities and expansion of resources available to communities after a disaster for planning and decisionmaking.



POST-DISASTER, THE COMMUNITY PLANNING AND CAPACITY BUILDING RSF

- Maintains robust and accessible communications throughout the recovery process between the Federal Government and all other partners to ensure ongoing dialogue and information sharing.
- Identifies the range and significance of the disaster's effects on Tribes, regions and local governments in the impacted area.
- Coordinates the provision of resources to units of government for recovery planning technical assistance and to support recovery capacity and surge needs in a variety of Tribal/county/city functional areas (e.g., city Management, financial management, hazard mitigation and risk assessment, damage assessment, building inspection and permitting); coordinates resources to address other skill sets that communities often lack capacity after large-scale and catastrophic disasters.
- Develops community-focused technical assistance teams for uniquely or heavily impacted Tribes or communities, integrating the use of Federal agency resources organized under other RSFs.
- When activated by the FDRC, the primary and supporting departments and agencies deploy in support of the Community Planning and Capacity Building mission.
- Identifies and tracks resolution of gaps and conflicts in multiple Federal planning requirements and assistance programs, as well as programs that support and build community capacity and surge needs for recovery management.
- Coordinates the application and treatment of hazard mitigation and sustainability principles in Federally supported recovery planning efforts.
- Coordinates Community Planning and Capacity Building supported community-centric technical assistance teams with the establishment of local unmet needs committees or groups for assisting individuals and families.
- Aids local, State and Tribal governments to identify and integrate the consideration of all affected stakeholders, including vulnerable populations and persons with disabilities, and individuals with limited English proficiency into the public sector recovery plans and decisionmaking process.
- Provides technical assistance and planning support to aid all levels of government to integrate sustainability principles, such as adaptive re-use of historic properties, mitigation considerations, smart growth principles and sound land use into recovery decisionmaking and planning during the post-disaster period.
- Captures after-action recommendations and lessons learned.



OUTCOMES FOR THE COMMUNITY PLANNING AND CAPACITY BUILDING RSF

Through a coordinated effort that draws from resources of Federal departments, agencies and services, the Community Planning and Capacity Building RSF provides expertise to ensure:

- Enhanced interagency coordination of resources, requirements and support for building community capacity and community recovery planning.
- Increased community self-reliance and adaptability.
- Hazard mitigation and risk reduction opportunities have been integrated into all major decisions and reinvestments during the recovery process.
- An improved planning process that ensures a more effective and efficient use of Federal, State, nongovernmental and private sector funds.
- Communities are able to shorten the timeline and improve specific recovery outcomes through more effective decisionmaking and management.
- Integration of socioeconomic, demographic, risk assessment, vulnerable populations and other important information into recovery planning and decisionmaking activities.
- Increased community-wide support and understanding of sustainability and resiliency principles applicable to the opportunities presented during disaster recovery.



RSF: ECONOMIC

Coordinating Agency: DOC Primary Agencies: DHS/FEMA, DOC, DOL, SBA, TREAS, USDA Supporting Organizations: CNCS, DOI, EPA, HHS

Mission

The mission of the Economic RSF is to integrate the expertise of the Federal Government to help local, State and Tribal governments and the private sector sustain and/or rebuild businesses and employment, and develop economic opportunities that result in sustainable and economically resilient communities after large-scale and catastrophic incidents.

Function

The core recovery capability for economic recovery is the ability to return economic and business activities (including agricultural) to a state of health and develop new economic opportunities that result in a sustainable and economically viable community. Economic recovery is a critical and integral part of recovery. Disasters not only damage property, but also entire markets for goods and services. The speed and effectiveness of returning a community to self-sufficiency and vitality depend upon quickly adapting to changed market conditions, reopening businesses and/or establishing new businesses. Businesses employ workers, provide for community needs and services and generate revenue once again, allowing the community, both its members and government, to provide for itself.

Considerable Federal funds are contributed to local, State and Tribal economic recovery as well as to other areas of recovery that necessarily strengthen the economy. The attraction of outside investment and the role of the private sector cannot be understated as foundational in a community's economic recovery. Thus, the role of the Economic RSF is to facilitate and enable that role by leveraging Federal resources, information and leadership. Informed management must accompany this capital investment to ensure its most effective use and compliance with all applicable Federal laws and regulations. This involves the coordination of Federal recovery programs and their integration with private sector efforts including those of nongovernmental and private volunteer organizations, nonprofits, investment capital firms and the banking industry.

The Economic RSF facilitates the progression from direct Federal financial assistance to community self-sustainment. Importantly, the RSF works closely with local community leadership who direct long-term economic recovery efforts. This requires the sustained engagement of possibly months or years by RSF leadership with the leadership of disaster-impacted jurisdictions. A complex undertaking, this RSF engages many entities utilizing government assistance as seed money. These actions encourage reinvestment and facilitate private-sector lending and borrowing necessary for the functioning of vital markets and economies. Effective economic recovery following a disaster is positively influenced by pre-disaster community planning including mitigation actions that increase community resilience. When coupled with informed decisions by local officials, it provides the confidence building necessary for economic recovery (Tables 5, 6 and 7).



PRE-DISASTER, THE ECONOMIC RSF

- Identifies statutory, regulatory and policy issues that contribute to gaps, inconsistencies and unmet needs in economic recovery.
- Seeks innovative solutions to address preparedness, mitigation and resilience issues before a disaster strikes including comprehensive land use policy.
- Appreciates the value of community and economic development planning in disaster recovery; encourages and facilitates this planning through appropriate State government agencies.
- Develops initiatives and incentives to facilitate the integration of Federal efforts and resources with private capital and the business sector.
- Creates, encourages and participates in local, State, Tribal and Federal disaster recovery exercises to enhance skills and develop needed techniques.
- Leverages mitigation programs to create strong communities resilient to disaster.
- Works with local, State and Tribal officials to implement disaster resistant building codes and incentivize business and individual pre-disaster mitigation and preparedness activities.
- Seeks to promulgate resiliency policies and practices in agency programs and stakeholder operations, wherever appropriate.
- Sustains pre-disaster engagement activities possibly for months or years with the leadership of jurisdictions that may be impacted by a disaster.
- Encourages the establishment of disaster information networks for businesses.

Table 5

POST-DISASTER, THE ECONOMIC RSF

- When activated by the FDRC, the primary and supporting departments and agencies deploy in support of the Economic RSF mission.
- Works to apply and integrate plans developed pre-disaster to most effectively leverage Federal resources and available programs to meet local community recovery needs while aggressively integrating with the private sector to facilitate early and productive engagement.
- Develops an interagency action plan for each disaster to ensure the coordinated action of all Federal agencies, stakeholders and supporting entities in the support of local, State and Tribal governments.
- Incorporates mitigation measures into redevelopment following a disaster to build the community back stronger to minimize future risk.
- Building upon the relationships developed during pre-disaster planning, works closely with local community leadership during disaster recovery to provide technical assistance and data related to economic development.
- Maintains robust and accessible communications throughout the recovery process between the Federal Government and all other partners to ensure ongoing dialogue and information sharing.
- Engages the workforce development system, including State vocational rehabilitation programs, as a means of helping individuals who acquire a disability as part of the disaster return to work with the appropriate supports, accommodation and retraining (if necessary).

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 ⁸ 9 10 11 12 13 RECOVERY SUPPORT FUNCTIONS

OUTCOMES FOR THE ECONOMIC RSF

Through the coordination of local, State, Tribal and Federal government programs and the private sector, the Economic RSF and local leadership leverages, following a disaster, community development plans and stakeholder relationships to create a new postdisaster economic condition meeting community needs. The following actions encourage reinvestment and facilitate private sector lending and borrowing necessary for the functioning of vital markets and economies. Sustained pre- and post-disaster mitigation actions create a community less at risk, strengthen future economic stability and create possible insurance benefits. Specific outcomes may include:

- Workforce development initiatives are in place; jobs are created and retained.
- Entrepreneurial and business development initiatives are in place.
- Community-wide economic development plans are developed with broad input and consider regional economic recovery and resiliency.
- Strategies for quickly adapting to changed market conditions, reopening businesses and/or establishing new businesses are in place.
- Business initiatives to employ workers and generate revenue are in place.
- Management plans ensure that the most effective use of Federal funds is in place.
- Federal funds are withheld when discrimination on the basis of race, color, national origin, religion, sex, age, or disability are present.
- Private and public sector actors have information they need to make informed decisions about recovery.



RSF: HEALTH AND SOCIAL SERVICES

Coordinating Agency: HHS

Primary Agencies: CNCS, DHS (FEMA, NPPD & CRCL), DOI, DOJ, DOL, ED, EPA, VA Supporting Organizations: DOT, SBA, TREAS, USDA, VA, ARC, NVOAD

Mission

The Health and Social Services RSF mission is for the Federal Government to assist locally-led recovery efforts in the restoration of the public health, health care and social services networks to promote the resilience, health and well-being of affected individuals and communities.

Function

The core recovery capability for health and social services is the ability to restore and improve health and social services networks to promote the resilience, health, independence and well being of the whole community. The Health and Social Services RSF outlines the Federal framework to support locally-led recovery efforts to address public health, health care facilities and coalitions, and essential social services needs. For the purposes of this RSF, the use of the term health will refer to and include public health, behavioral health and medical services. This Annex establishes (1) a Federal focal point for coordinating Federal recovery efforts specifically for health and social services needs; and, (2) a Federal operational framework outlining how Federal agencies plan to support local health and social services recovery efforts. This framework is flexible and can adjust during a disaster to complement local efforts, as needed (Tables 8, 9 and 10).

PRE-DISASTER, THE HEALTH AND SOCIAL SERVICES RSF

- Incorporates planning for the transition from response to recovery into preparedness and operational plans, in close collaboration with ESFs #3, #6, #8 and #11.
- Incorporates planning for the transition from post-incident recovery operations back to a steady-state into preparedness and operational plans.
- Develops strategies to address recovery issues for health, behavioral health and social services particularly the needs of response and recovery workers, children, seniors, people living with disabilities, people with functional needs, people from diverse cultural origins, people with limited English proficiency and underserved populations.
- Promotes the principles of sustainability, resilience and mitigation into preparedness and operational plans.



POST-DISASTER, THE HEALTH AND SOCIAL SERVICES RSF

- Maintains situational awareness to identify and mitigate potential recovery obstacles during the response phase.
- Leverages response, emergency protection measures⁴ and hazard mitigation resources during the response phase to expedite recovery⁵.
- Provides technical assistance in the form of impact analyses and supports recovery planning of public health, health care and human services infrastructure.
- Conducts Federal Health and Social Services RSF assessments with primary agencies.
- Identifies and coordinates Federal Health and Social Services RSF-specific missions with primary agencies⁶.
- When activated by the FDRC, the primary and supporting departments and agencies deploy in support of the Health and Social Services RSF mission, as appropriate.
- Establishes communication and information-sharing forum(s) for Health and Social Services RSF stakeholders with the State and/or community.
- Coordinates and leverages applicable Federal resources for health and social services.
- Develops and implements a plan to transition from Federal Health and Social Services recovery operations back to a steady-state.
- Identifies and coordinates with other local, State, Tribal and Federal partners to assess food, animal, water and air conditions to ensure safety.
- Evaluates the effectiveness of Federal Health and Social Services recovery efforts.
- Provides technical assistance in the form of impact analyses and recovery planning support of public health, health care, and human services infrastructure.
- Identifies and coordinates with other local, State, Tribal and Federal partners the assessment of food, animal, water and air conditions to ensure their safety.

Table 9

⁵ Recovery requires a heavily-leaning forward strategy because there are typically more resources available during the response phase, and recovery needs could be potentially lessened or prevented by leveraging *Stafford Act* funds.

 $^{\rm 6}$ Please see Section 3.3 for primary agencies designated for recovery-specific missions.



⁴ Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) Public Assistance, Category B Emergency Protective Measures, may assist in providing some essential health and social services temporarily, if eligible.

OUTCOMES FOR THE HEALTH AND SOCIAL SERVICES RSF

- Restore the capacity and resilience of essential health and social services to meet ongoing and emerging post-disaster community needs.
- Encourage behavioral health systems to meet the behavioral health needs of affected individuals, response and recovery workers, and the community.
- Promote self-sufficiency and continuity of the health and well-being of affected individuals; particularly the needs of children, seniors, people living with disabilities whose members may have additional functional needs, people from diverse origins, people with limited English proficiency, and underserved populations.
- Assist in the continuity of essential health and social services, including schools.
- Reconnect displaced populations with essential health and social services.
- Protect the health of the population and response and recovery workers from the longerterm effects of a post-disaster environment.
- Promote clear communications and public health messaging to provide accurate, appropriate and accessible information; ensure information is developed and disseminated in multiple mediums, multi-lingual formats, alternative formats, is age-appropriate and user-friendly and is accessible to underserved populations.



RSF: HOUSING

Coordinating Agency: HUD Primary Agencies: DHS/FEMA, DOJ, HUD, USDA Supporting Organizations: CNCS, DOC, DOE, EPA, HHS, SBA, U.S. Access Board, VA, ARC, NVOAD

Mission

Address pre- and post-disaster housing issues and coordinate and facilitate the delivery of Federal resources and activities to assist local, State and Tribal governments in the rehabilitation and reconstruction of destroyed and damaged housing, whenever feasible, and development of other new accessible, permanent housing options.

Function

The core recovery capability for housing is the ability to implement housing solutions that effectively support the needs of the whole community and contribute to its sustainability and resilience. Like infrastructure and safety services, housing is a critical and often challenging component of disaster recovery. It is critical because local economies cannot recover from devastating disasters without adequate housing, especially affordable housing. It is challenging because many years' worth of housing repair, rehabilitation, reconstruction and new construction often need to occur at an accelerated pace as a result of a disaster. These conditions create design, construction, labor, materials, logistics, inspection and financing issues.

The Housing RSF, through its member departments and agencies, works toward addressing disaster housing issues pre-disaster, focusing on solutions that are implementable, sustainable and resilient. As States and communities look to the Federal Government for assistance in housing both disaster survivors and others who choose to live in recovering communities, the Housing RSF coordinates and effectively integrates available housing-related resources, addresses conflicting policy and program issues and identifies gaps in service and assistance delivery.

Consistent with the National Disaster Housing Strategy (NDHS), the Department of Homeland Security (DHS)/Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) maintains lead responsibility for sheltering and interim housing with interim housing support from Housing and Urban Development (HUD) as well as other primary agencies and support organizations. Sheltering falls under ESF #6 in the National Response Framework (NRF) where DHS/FEMA is the coordinating agency. Interim housing, as its name implies, is a transition to permanent housing and is dependent on the period of transition as responsibility moves from Emergency Support Function (ESF) #6 to the Housing RSF. Addressing permanent housing, the third focus area of the NDHS, is under the Housing RSF (Tables 11, 12 and 13).



PRE-DISASTER, THE HOUSING RSF

- Works with local, State and Tribal governments, organizations and others in coordination with the National Disaster Housing Task Force, Joint Housing Solutions Group.
- Identifies strategies and options that address a broad range of disaster housing issues such as those dealing with planning, zoning, design, production, logistics, codes and financing.
- Builds accessibility, resilience, sustainability and mitigation measures into identified housing recovery strategies.

Table 11

POST-DISASTER, THE HOUSING RSF

- When activated by the FDRC, the primary and supporting departments and agencies deploy in support of the Housing RSF mission.
- Coordinates and leverages Federal housing-related resources to assist local, State and Tribal governments to address housing-related, disaster recovery needs.
- Encourages rapid and appropriate decisions regarding land use and housing location in the community or region.
- Identifies gaps and coordinates a resolution of conflicting policy and program issues.
- Maintains robust and accessible communications throughout the recovery process between the Federal Government and all other partners to ensure ongoing dialogue and information sharing.



OUTCOMES FOR THE HOUSING RSF

Departments and agencies with expertise in long-term housing solutions work through this RSF and in conjunction with the National Disaster Housing Task Force so that:

- Housing resources that address local, State and Tribal disaster recovery housing needs are coordinated.
- Planning for current and post-disaster requirements are integrated into the organizations at the local and State level that perform land and community planning and building code administration.
- Local, State, Tribal and Federal programs, industry and construction options for addressing post-disaster housing needs are in place.
- Research results related to the disaster recovery housing area are shared.
- Interagency knowledge and expertise are shared with State-led housing task forces to address disaster housing issues.
- Pre- and post-disaster interaction and problem solving among Federal agencies and stakeholders with a focus on reconstructing permanent housing, including affordable and accessible housing that incorporates resilience, sustainability and mitigation concepts are facilitated.
- Timely construction of housing that complies with local, State and national model building codes, including accessibility standards, is facilitated.
- Loss of historic buildings and resources is minimized.



RSF: INFRASTRUCTURE SYSTEMS

Coordinating Agency: DOD/USACE Primary Agencies: DHS (FEMA & NPPD), DOD/USACE, DOE, DOT Supporting Organizations: DHS, DOC, DOD, DOI, ED, EPA, FCC, GSA, HHS, NRC, TREAS, USDA, TVA

Mission

Facilitate the integration of the capabilities of the Federal Government to support local, State and Tribal governments and other infrastructure owners and operators in their efforts to achieve recovery goals relating to the public engineering of the Nation's infrastructure systems.

Function

The core recovery capability for infrastructure systems is the ability to efficiently restore the infrastructure systems and services to support a viable, sustainable community and improves resilience to and protection from future hazards. The Infrastructure Systems RSF promotes a holistic approach to disaster recovery coordination, support, planning and implementation for infrastructure systems that serve the community. This includes single and multijurisdictional areas and regions.

The Infrastructure Systems RSF Coordinating Agency conducts operations in accordance with its authorities and resources to provide vital public engineering services to strengthen our Nation's security and reduce risks from disasters. When appropriate, the Coordinating Agency, working together with FEMA, facilitates and promotes the efforts of the RSF primary and supporting agencies to ensure those agencies with the requisite authorities, expertise, and resources are positioned to provide assistance to and collaborate with public and private sector infrastructure partners to the extent authorized by law. The Infrastructure Systems RSF Coordinating Agency does not directly undertake, however, any operational recovery or engineering activities outside the scope of its authorities and resources.

The Infrastructure Systems RSF serves as a collaborative forum for Federal Government engagement with local, State, Tribal and private sector representatives to focus on public engineering services that can reduce risks from disasters and expedite recovery. The collaborative efforts of this RSF involve government and private sector partners with expertise in public engineering services, as appropriate, across the infrastructure sectors identified through the National Infrastructure Protection Plan (NIPP) Partnership Framework⁷. Therefore, the scope of this RSF includes, but is not limited to, the following infrastructure sectors and subsectors: energy, water, dams, communications, transportation systems, Agriculture (food production and delivery), government facilities, utilities, sanitation, engineering, flood control and other systems that directly support the physical infrastructure of communities; as well as physical facilities that support essential services, such as public safety, emergency services and public recreation (Tables 14, 15 and 16).



PRE-DISASTER, THE INFRASTRUCTURE SYSTEMS RSF

- Develops guidance and standard procedures for rapid activation of RSF capabilities to support community recovery.
- Identifies relevant statutory and/or regulatory programs, potential capabilities and/or limiting factors pertaining to recovery support for infrastructure systems.
- Provides a forum for interagency coordination, information sharing and exchange of effective practices.
- Supports planning, preparedness, education, training and outreach efforts to enhance capabilities for recovery.
- Works with partners to identify critical facilities and ensure considerations are made to reduce risk pre- and post-disaster.

Table 14

• When activated by the FDRC, the primary and supporting deploy in support of the Infrastructure Systems RSF mission	
• Supports the recovery of infrastructure systems, dependent disaster, and the specific authorities and programs within th departments and agencies.	
 Participates in the national-level coordination of damage an assessments as appropriate to ensure infrastructure consider disaster public and private sector community planning processing 	ations integrate into the post-
• Deploys RSF resources, as required by the specific disaster s the specific authorities and programs of the participating defield to assist the affected community in developing an Infra action plan that:	epartments and agencies, to the
• Avoids the redundant, counterproductive, or unauthor resources necessary for infrastructure/recovery.	ized use of limited capital
• Helps resolve conflicts, including those across jurisdicts competition for key resources essential to infrastructure	
• Sets a firm schedule and sequenced time structure for f projects.	uture infrastructure recovery
• Works with RSF partners to leverage available financial and from governmental and nongovernmental sources, in the exist Infrastructure Systems Recovery action plan.	
	Table 15

⁸ In certain catastrophic situations and other extreme conditions, the Title I authorities of the *Defense Production Act* may be used to prioritize and allocate key resources and services in the interest of national security and defense and to support critical infrastructure restoration. For more information, see 50 U.S.C. App. § 2061 et seq. and http://www. fema.gov/about/programs/dpa/pubs.shtm and http://www.bis.doc.gov/dpas



POST-DISASTER, THE INFRASTRUCTURE SYSTEMS RSF (Continued)

- Promotes rebuilding infrastructure in a manner which will reduce vulnerability to future disasters impacts.
- Maintains robust and accessible communications throughout the recovery process between the Federal Government and all other partners to ensure ongoing dialogue and information sharing.

Table 15 (Continued)

OUTCOMES FOR THE INFRASTRUCTURE SYSTEMS RSF

The Infrastructure Systems RSF provides the coordinating structures, framework and guidance to ensure:

- Resilience, sustainability and mitigation are incorporated as part of the design for infrastructure systems and as part of the community's capital planning process.
- Infrastructure systems are fully recovered in a timely and efficient manner to minimize the impact of service disruptions. The private sector critical infrastructure has the incentive and the means to support a unified community and national recovery effort.
- The capacity of all infrastructure systems is adequately matched to the community's current and projected demand on its built and virtual environment.



RSF: NATURAL AND CULTURAL RESOURCES

Coordinating Agency: DOI Primary Agency: DHS/FEMA, DOI, EPA Supporting Organizations: ACHP, CNCS, CEQ, DOC, IMLS, LOC, NEA, NEH, USACE, USDA, Heritage Preservation

Mission

Integrate Federal assets and capabilities to help State and Tribal governments and communities address long-term environmental and cultural resource recovery needs after large-scale and catastrophic incidents.

Function

The core recovery capability for natural and cultural resources is the ability to protect natural and cultural resources and historic properties through appropriate response and recovery actions to preserve, conserve, rehabilitate, and restore them consistent with post-disaster community priorities and in compliance with appropriate environmental and cultural resources laws. The Natural and Cultural Resources RSF coordinates departments and agencies working together to provide information and assistance to communities seeking to preserve, protect, conserve, rehabilitate, recover and restore natural and cultural resources during recovery.

Relevant agencies and partners are those with expertise and programs including, but not limited to, specific natural and cultural resource issue identification, assessment and management (e.g., fish and wildlife, historic and traditional cultural properties, hydrology); natural and cultural resource planning; environmental planning and historic preservation compliance under Federal laws and Executive Orders (specific to programs that provide funding for disaster recovery); and community sustainability (Tables 17, 18 and 19).

PRE-DISASTER, THE NATURAL AND CULTURAL RESOURCES RSF

- Identifies relevant Federal programs and incentives that have a role in supporting the preservation, protection, conservation, rehabilitation, recovery and restoration of natural and cultural resources during recovery.
- Develops a pre-disaster Natural and Cultural Resources RSF action plan to identify and communicate priority actions.
- Identifies and prioritizes gaps and inconsistencies within and between relevant Federal regulations, policies, program requirements and processes affecting natural and cultural resources that are used in disaster recovery, either separately or in combination with one another, and makes recommendations to the National Disaster Recovery Planning (NDRP) Division at FEMA Headquarters and specific Federal agencies.
- Works with private nonprofits and other nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) to leverage opportunities to encourage local, State and Tribal governments and institutions to develop emergency management plans that integrate natural and cultural resource issues.
- Promotes the principles of sustainable and disaster resistant communities through the protection of natural resources such as coastal barriers and zones, floodplains, wetlands and other natural resources critical to risk reduction.
- Assesses appropriate hazard mitigation strategies for the protection of cultural resources.

POST-DISASTER, THE NATURAL AND CULTURAL RESOURCES RSF

- When activated by the FDRC, the primary and supporting departments and agencies deploy in support of the Natural and Cultural Resources RSF mission.
- Works to leverage Federal resources and available programs to meet local community recovery needs.
- Identifies opportunities to leverage natural and cultural resource protection with hazard mitigation strategies.
- Addresses government policy and agency program issues, gaps and inconsistencies related to natural and cultural resource issues.
- Coordinates cross-jurisdictional or multistate and/or regional natural and cultural resource issues to ensure consistency of Federal support where needed.
- Encourages responsible agencies at all levels of government and their important private sector partners to support the local community's recovery plan and priorities by developing a Natural and Cultural Resources action plan that identifies how the agencies leverage resources and capabilities to meet the community's needs.
- Synchronizes the Natural and Cultural Resources action plan with other RSFs, as appropriate to support the broader vision of Federal support to disaster recovery.
- Helps communities and State and Tribal governments to leverage opportunities inherent in recovery to mitigate impacts to environmental or cultural resources.
- Promotes a systematic, interdisciplinary approach to understand the interdependencies and complex relationships of the natural and cultural environments.
- Maintains robust and accessible communications throughout the recovery process between the Federal Government and all other partners to ensure ongoing dialogue and information sharing.

Table 18

OUTCOMES FOR THE NATURAL AND CULTURAL RESOURCES RSF

With expertise drawn from Federal departments and agencies, the Natural and Cultural Resources RSF works so that:

- Considerations related to the management and protection of natural and cultural resources and historic properties (NCH) resources, community sustainability and compliance with environmental planning and historic preservation requirements are integrated into recovery.
- Local communities, States and Tribal governments are ready to address post-disaster natural and cultural resource recovery needs.
- Programs to support disaster recovery, coordination of technical assistance and capabilities and data sharing are coordinated.
- Natural and cultural assessments and studies needed post-disaster, including proposed solutions to environmental and historic preservation policy and process impediments, are developed.





National Disaster Recovery Framework

9. PLANNING FOR SUCCESSFUL DISASTER RECOVERY

Proper pre- and post-disaster planning is a prerequisite for the implementation of a well-orchestrated recovery process at the local, State and Tribal levels. Preparedness initiatives help guide the recovery process to effectively and efficiently achieve a community's disaster recovery priorities. Both pre- and post-disaster recovery planning are critical for communities to develop resilience and for successful and timely recovery.

PRE-DISASTER RECOVERY PLANNING

Pre-disaster recovery planning enables local, State and Tribal governments to effectively direct recovery activities and expedite a unified recovery effort. Predisaster plans provide a common platform to guide recovery decisions and activities. When done in conjunction with local and regional comprehensive and community development, pre-disaster planning helps to identify recovery priorities, incorporate hazard mitigation strategies in the wake of a disaster and articulate post-disaster options. By integrating and coordinating planning initiatives, a community further increases local resilience. In addition to the general elements of the pre-disaster planning process (Table 20), there are also elements specific to the various participants in the process. The responsibility of preparing for disaster recovery begins with the individual and builds to the larger responsibility of the community and local government. Community planning efforts are supported by voluntary, faith-based and community organizations; businesses; and local, State, Tribal and Federal governments. Details on pre- and post-disaster planning activities can be found in Appendix C.



KEY PRINCIPLES OF PRE-DISASTER RECOVERY PLANNING

Pre-disaster planning relies on key principles to:

- Establish clear leadership, coordination and decisionmaking structures at the local, State and Tribal levels.
- Develop pre-disaster partnerships to ensure engagement of all potential resources through the following methods:
 - Identify and engage stakeholders including, but not limited to, the general public, community leaders, faith-based organizations, nonprofit organizations and private sector entities.
 - Organize connections to interface with local, State, Tribal and Federal governments.
 - Ensure community participation of historically underserved populations including diverse racial and ethnic communities, individuals with disabilities and others with access and functional needs, children, seniors, and individuals with limited English proficiency.
- Test and evaluate pre-disaster plans through seminars, workshops and exercises.
- Build partnerships between neighborhoods and local government agencies that form the basis for pre-and post-multihazard assessments and support for mitigation actions.
- Integrate pre-disaster recovery planning (e.g., response, land use and hazard mitigation planning) with other appropriate community planning (e.g., comprehensive, accessibility design and capital improvement planning).
- Identify limitations in community recovery capacity and the means to supplement this capacity.
- Incorporate sustainable development, including environmental, historic preservation and financial elements, into recovery planning guidelines.
- Develop an accessible public information campaign that addresses the concerns of the public and an array of possible scenarios.
- Prepare pre-disaster Memoranda of Understanding (MOUs) as a way to establish early partnerships, planning initiatives and expectations with stakeholders, community faith-based organizations, nonprofit groups and private sector entities.
- Develop and implement recovery training and education as a tool for building recovery capacity and making it available to all other stakeholders.
- Identify resource requirements and conduct acquisition planning.



PRE-DISASTER RECOVERY PLANNING ELEMENTS

Pre-disaster recovery planning involves a State or community articulating a process for how it organizes and manages its recovery, establishes relationships among stakeholders and develops methods for prioritizing recovery decisions and land use considerations. Elements of a pre-disaster recovery planning and coordination system (Table 21) may include the following:

PRE-DISASTER RECOVERY PLANNING RECOMMENDED ACTIVITIES

Assessment

- Identify hazards, assess risks and vulnerabilities.
- Identify limitations in recovery capacity, and means to supplement this capacity.
- Identify areas of potential financial challenges.

Communication and Outreach

- Identify strategies to use in the development of the pre-disaster recovery planning process.
- Develop outreach and communications strategies for use during post-disaster recovery.
- Ensure community participation of underserved and disadvantaged populations including the use of alternative communications formats and multiple languages.
- Ensure effective communications for all participants, including individuals with disabilities and individuals with limited English proficiency.

Stakeholders

• Identify sectors of the community to participate in pre- and post-disaster recovery planning and coordination.

Partnerships

- Develop pre-disaster partnerships that ensure engagement of all potential resources and issues.
- Encourage full engagement of the public and recovery stakeholders.
- Organize connections and interface with the local government.

Guiding Principles and Recovery Priorities

- Determine principles to guide recovery decisionmaking.
- Explore how priorities are determined following a disaster.
- Incorporate sustainability into overall planning guidance.



PRE-DISASTER RECOVERY PLANNING RECOMMENDED ACTIVITIES (Continued)

Organizational Framework

• Establish clear leadership, coordination and decisionmaking structures throughout all levels of government.

Concept of Operations

- Establish the operational framework that is followed immediately after a disaster occurs.
- Establish maintenance procedures for updating pre- and post-disaster recovery plans.

Process for Post-Disaster Recovery Planning

- Clearly articulate the connectivity between mitigation, comprehensive and regional sustainability planning and other policy positions.
- Identify how the community will work together after a disaster to develop their plan for recovery
- Use a multihazard approach to recovery planning and preparedness.
- Identify priority recovery and redevelopment activities.
- Organize decisions through the use of a planning system that:
 - Evaluates the likely conditions and needs after a disaster.
 - Sets recovery goals and objectives.
 - Measures progress against those goals and objectives.

Exercise

- Test pre-disaster planning, preparation and staff capabilities by implementing recovery exercises.
- Evaluate performance and revise pre-disaster recovery plans accordingly.

Planning Considerations

- Identify specific planning considerations that must be taken into account in the development of a recovery plan, including but not limited to, place-based mitigation issues such as:
 - Wild/rural/urban interfaces.
 - Floodplain management.
 - Coastal zones.
 - Seismic areas.
 - Historic and cultural properties, districts, landscapes, and traditional cultural properties.

 1
 2
 3
 4
 5
 6
 7
 8
 9
 10
 11
 12
 13

 PLANNING FOR A SUCCESSFUL DISASTER RECOVERY

Table 21 (Continued)

POST-DISASTER RECOVERY PLANNING

Communities impacted by a disaster should develop a process for optimally managing their recovery effort and resources. Postdisaster community recovery planning (Table 22) puts complex decisions in the context of the disaster and forms the foundation for allocating resources. The planning process provides the benchmark to measure the affected community's progress towards a successful outcome.

KEY PRINCIPLES OF POST-DISASTER RECOVERY PLANNING

All disaster-impacted communities can benefit by engaging in disaster recovery planning and creating plans that are meaningful to multiple audiences, including potential funders, Tribal governments, State and Federal level agencies and members of the community. The post-disaster planning process:

- Organizes recovery priorities and tasks through the use of a planning process to:
 - Evaluate the conditions and needs after a disaster.
 - Assess risk.
 - Set goals and objectives.
 - Identify opportunities to build in future resilience through mitigation.
 - Identify specific projects in areas of critical importance to the community's overall recovery.
- Uses a community-driven and locally managed process, designed to promote local decisionmaking and ownership of the recovery planning and implementation effort.
- Works collaboratively with all groups of people affected by the disaster to promote inclusive and accessible outreach to their communities and address issues relevant to them. Ensures inclusion and encourages participation of individuals and communities that may require alternative and/or additional outreach support (e.g., racial/ethnic communities, individuals with limited English proficiency, and people with disabilities).
- Incorporates considerations that include the concept of "growing smarter" as the recovery continuum progresses. This includes compliance with standards for sustainable and accessible design, alteration and construction.
- Integrates multihazard considerations into mitigation and preparedness activities.
- Builds partnerships among local agencies, jurisdictions and State, Tribal and Federal governments.
- Provides well-defined activities and outcomes including schedules and milestones aimed at achieving recovery.
- Develops tools and metrics for evaluating progress against set goals, objectives and milestones.
- Identifies resource requirements and conducts acquisition planning.



Planning for the complex needs of the full community and bringing all stakeholders to a common planning table with a commitment to physical, programmatic and communications accessibility helps create a successful post-disaster recovery process. A significant challenge of post-disaster recovery planning is developing a plan quickly enough to meet the needs of residents and businesses. The post-disaster planning process operates on a much faster timeline than traditional or pre-disaster planning processes. However, one of the basic goals of the process is to develop the relationships and interagency cooperation that continue to serve the recovery process once planning is complete.

SUGGESTED POST-DISASTER RECOVERY PLANNING ELEMENTS

A post-disaster plan is a discrete process that produces a document or series of documents for the disaster at hand that results in integrated recovery and reconstruction programs, actions and recovery. This postdisaster recovery plan is based on the strategy and process laid out in the pre-disaster plan. Post-disaster plans guide funding for a wide variety of public sector and nongovernmental investments.

The post-disaster recovery planning process brings the community together to develop an overall framework for coordination and recovery planning (Table 23). The process assists States and communities in focusing on recovery issues and needs, developing projects and strategies to address those needs and determining measures of success to better manage recovery. Organizing and managing the recovery process allows a community to take advantage of the opportunities created by recovery. Each community determines its process for postdisaster recovery planning. General elements that may be helpful when considering the development of a post-disaster recovery plan include the following:

POST-DISASTER RECOVERY PLANNING ELEMENTS⁹

Assessment

- Assess the need created by the disaster to determine where recovery issues are present geographically by sector (e.g., housing, health care, infrastructure, environment, economy).
- Determine areas of future risk and mitigation opportunities, such as reviewing past Federally-funded mitigation activities for effectiveness and use as baseline for new recovery planning and assessment needs.

Leadership

• Identify an individual or group as well as supporting structures required to lead the process in a manner that complies with all relevant laws, including civil rights laws.


POST-DISASTER RECOVERY PLANNING ELEMENTS (Continued)

Support

- Coordinate with all community leaders to ensure participation and validity of the process.
- Identify outside resources, financial and technical, that provide support to the overall recovery effort.

Communication and Outreach

- Establish an accessible process for exchanging information between the public and leadership.
- Develop a communications map to ensure all sectors of the community are engaged in the process.
- Use nontraditional communications outlets to reach as much of the community as possible.
- Ensure effective communications for all participants, including individuals with disabilities and individuals with limited English proficiency.

Existing Guidance Documents

• Use mitigation, comprehensive and other community plans to guide the identification of priority redevelopment and reconstruction within recovery.

Build Consensus

- Work together to move recovery forward.
- Continue to engage the community and reach out to new stakeholders.
- Identify and address conflict.

Recovery Issues

- Determine the areas of concern and the impact these areas have on recovery.
- Identify areas of opportunity in recovery planning.

Recovery Vision and Goals

- Identify areas that strengthen and revitalize the community.
- Develop and document the recovery vision and goals.
- Solicit public participation in the development and confirmation of the vision and goals.



POST-DISASTER PLANNING ELEMENTS (Continued)

Strategy

- Use existing planning documents on hazard mitigation, comprehensive and regional planning to develop strategies.
- Develop projects and programs to meet the recovery vision and goals created by the community.
- Evaluate projects and programs to determine their impact on recovery, feasibility, public support, sustainability initiatives, effective use of resources and other criteria as determined by the community.

Plan Writing

- Document the vision, goals, projects and programs.
- Provide a draft to stakeholders.
- Revise based on feedback.

Implementation

- Determine the implementation plan and priorities for recovery projects.
- Identify key leaders responsible for undertaking next steps or moving recovery strategies forward.
- Remain flexible.

Funding

- Use existing public and private resources and new funding streams to creatively package resources.
- Phase large projects to allow for more flexible application of funding.

Update

- Revise plans as needed to meet changing recovery needs and priorities.
- Continue to update and engage the broader stakeholder population on next steps.
- Monitor progress and convey achievements to all stakeholders.

Table 23 (Continued)



National Disaster Recovery Framework

10. COMMUNITY CONSIDERATIONS

Communities across the country vary in size, geography and demographics. A successful recovery effort takes these various community considerations into account. What follows is guidance on accessibility and recovery, ensuring inclusion of all community members, unmet needs, rural recovery needs, and high density urban area needs.

ACCESSIBILITY AND RECOVERY

The guidance included here is specific to issues related to children and adults with physical, mental, cognitive, intellectual and sensory disabilities as well as others with access and functional needs.

Recognize that best practices are not to be confused with legal obligations to engage in recovery activities that are fully inclusive of individuals with disabilities and other individuals with access and functional needs. Those applying the NDRF should be aware of statutory and executive order obligations involved, which may include:

- Robert T. Stafford Disaster Relief and Emergency Assistance Act (Stafford Act), as amended.
- Post-Katrina Emergency Management Reform Act.
- Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended.
- Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), as amended 2008.
- Fair Housing Act of 1968, as amended.

- Architectural Barriers Act of 1968.
- Communications Act of 1934, as amended.
- Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) of 1975, as amended.
- Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended.
- The Age Discrimination Act of 1975.
- Executive Order 13347, Individuals with Disabilities in Emergency Preparedness.

These statutory and executive order obligations include accessibility in architecture, transportation, housing and effective communications, employment, education, policies and programs including those receiving Federal funding. Strategies for fulfilling these obligations include:

- Ensure the integration of people with disabilities and other individuals with access and functional needs into all aspects of emergency management rather than as a supplement or special plan in, among others, policies, practices, procedures, guidelines, standards, Memoranda of Understanding (MOUs) and agreements or contracts.
- Use existing resources to determine accessibility of facilities and programs. Determine shortfalls based on tools and address deficiencies.



- Engage in pre-disaster contracting and planning to meet the emergency needs of children and adults with disabilities, including the provision of disabilityrelated assistance and functional needs support services, consumable medical supplies, durable medical equipment, accessible transportation and accessible housing.
- Involve community, cultural and disability organizations, such as independent living organizations, protection and advocacy agencies and disability agencies in recovery planning efforts and all recovery committee types. Integrate disability and access and functional needs considerations into housing, economic and workplace development, health care, child care, transportation and infrastructure strategies.
- Conduct disaster recovery awareness training for stakeholders, including disability navigators; advocacy organizations, including those representing the needs of children with disabilities, individuals from diverse cultural origins, child care providers and schools; senior centers and aging agencies; rehabilitation offices; medical authorities and relevant organizations. Provide training that is legally compliant by using tools such as the ADA Best Practices Tool Kit.
- Consider that recovery partners (including emergency managers, social workers, organizations and agencies) may lack the familiarity that is presumed necessary for working with children and adults with disabilities and others with access and functional needs and the

organizations that support these populations.

- Recognize that there are individuals who have acquired or exacerbated disabilities as a result of the disaster. These individuals may need added assistance to familiarize themselves with the processes to access services and support so that they can be as independent as possible and participate in the recovery process.
- Consider the continuing impact of a hazard, such as lingering smoke or the long-term effects of debris, on children and adults with existing and new disabilities.
- Ensure that all print, electronic and faceto-face communications are accessible to people with disabilities and other at-risk populations with access and functional needs. Provide necessary auxiliary aids and services to achieve effective communications, but not limited to, interpreters, computer-assisted real-time transcription, large print, captioning, audio descriptions, wayfinding and note taking.
- Ensure that material relevant to disabilities and emergency management is accessible and available along with other electronic material.
- Explore ways to use accessible and multi-lingual social media tools to collect and disseminate disaster and recovery information.
- Liaise with large-scale employers and providers of vocational and job training support to address the recovery of the employment sector.

• Ensure that recovery measures and metrics take into account the recovery progress of persons with disabilities and other individuals with access and functional needs.

ENSURING INCLUSION OF ALL COMMUNITY MEMBERS

To be successful, recovery measures and metrics must take into account the needs of all community members. Actions, both intentional and unintentional, that exclude groups of people based on race, color, national origin, sex, age or disability, can have long-term negative consequences on entire communities and may violate the law. Understanding legal obligations and sharing best practices when planning and implementing recovery strategies to avoid excluding groups on these bases is critical.

As with the Accessibility and Recovery section, those who are engaging in recovery activities are covered by specific legal obligations that prohibit discrimination on the basis of race, color or national origin, including limited English proficiency, sex and age. These statutory and legal obligations include:

- Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, which prohibits discrimination or the denial of benefits on the basis of race, color or national origin, including limited English proficiency, under any program or activity receiving Federal financial assistance;
- Robert T. Stafford Disaster Relief and Emergency Assistance Act (Stafford Act), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, color, religion, nationality, sex, age, disability, English proficiency or economic status;

- (1) Executive Order 13166, Improving Access to Services for Persons with Limited English Proficiency, which requires Federal agencies to take reasonable steps to ensure meaningful access to limited English proficient individuals in their Federally conducted activities. The Executive Order also directs Federal agencies to provide Title VI guidance to recipients of Federal funds regarding the requirement to take reasonable steps to provide meaningful access to limited English proficient individuals;
- Fair Housing Act, which prohibits discrimination in housing based on race, color, national origin, sex, religion, disability and familial status by local, State and Federal government and private housing providers, and which requires recipients of Federal housing funds to take affirmative steps to promote fair housing.
- Age Discrimination Act of 1975, which prohibits discrimination on the basis of age under any program or activity receiving Federal financial assistance.
- Executive Order 12898 (February 11, 1994)
 Federal Actions to Address Environmental Justice in Minority Populations and Low-Income Populations.
 Directs that each Federal agency shall make achieving environmental justice part of its mission by identifying and addressing, as appropriate, disproportionately high and adverse human health or environmental effects of its programs, policies and activities on minority populations and low-income populations.

Intentional race, color, national origin, disability, sex or age discrimination in the



conduct of recovery efforts clearly violates civil rights laws. Recipients of Federal funds, including local and State governments and private housing providers, are also prohibited from implementing neutral policies and practices that have a discriminatory impact based on these characteristics. Finally both Federal agencies and recipients must take reasonable steps to provide meaningful access to limited English proficient individuals.

Promising practices to avoid discriminatory consequences in recovery efforts include:

- Conducting outreach to community organizations serving racially and ethnically diverse populations for purposes of advising them about available assistance, eligibility standards for assistance and including them in disaster preparedness, recovery and reconstruction planning.
- Ensuring that the location for meetings seeking public input is accessible to all impacted community members and advertisement for such meetings take into account the various ways in which different members access such information.
- Making sure that language services including bilingual staff, interpreters and translated materials — are in place so that limited English proficient persons are able to communicate their needs, apply for assistance and receive important information about the process.
- Taking steps to encourage all eligible persons in need to come forward to receive vital disaster benefits; not all benefits require a person to be legally present and some allow children of



undocumented parents to receive aid. Sharing information about the minimum eligibility standards for obtaining benefits, so that eligible individuals, including eligible immigrants and/or their children can access aid without difficulty or fear.

- Not applying more stringent eligibility criteria for recovery aid based on race, color, national origin, language or other prohibited bases.
- Ensuring affordable rental housing in racially and ethnically diverse communities and seeking input from those communities regarding rebuilding efforts.
- Monitoring and addressing possible housing discrimination against displaced persons seeking a place to live after a disaster. Complaint procedures should be clearly articulated and nondiscrimination policies should be in place.
- Ensuring that temporary homes are adequate and conveniently located to essential services such as schools.
- Planning for how residents may access alternative medical facilities, particularly via public transportation, if local facilities are damaged or destroyed. Engage impacted community members in the planning for rebuilding these facilities.
- Ensuring that recovery services are accessible by public transportation. Plan for community access to recovery services in the event public transportation systems are disrupted.
- Monitoring and addressing possible recovery-related fraud, particularly fraud targeted at racially and ethnically diverse communities.

 Prohibiting discriminatory terms or conditions or discrimination in housing services (for example, higher security deposits or higher rent for tenants based on their race, color or national origin).

UNMET NEEDS

A successful recovery plan adequately attends to and addresses unmet needs for individuals and families as they recover from a disaster. This is particularly true for vulnerable and underserved populations. As part of the postdisaster recovery needs assessment, recovery planners survey and interview community members to obtain first-hand information on unmet needs. Recovery planners subsequently measure those needs against the roles, responsibilities and capabilities of government and other stakeholders. Recovery planners collaborate closely with the Voluntary Agency Liaisons (VALs) and other applicable government offices. They use disaster research to facilitate consideration and inclusion of unmet needs throughout the recovery planning process. Typical areas of enduring need after a disaster include:

- Long-term mental and behavioral health concerns for children and adults in relation to traumatic events induced or exacerbated by the disaster.
- Transportation for and during relocation.
- Long-term housing including housing that recognizes the need for accessibility and affordability.
- Comprehensive case management.
- Children's stability within schools and child care settings.
- Investigation of underinsured properties.

- Affordability of home repairs or insurance deductibles.
- Legal services.
- Middle-class families who are outside the purview of traditional poverty relief or may be either ineligible or unaware of programs offered through agencies that assist the poor.
- Accessible financial assistance, including low interest loans for credit-challenged individuals.
- Access to information and communications technologies including internet, voice and broadcast technologies.

RURAL AREA RECOVERY NEEDS

Rural communities have particular needs following a disaster. Factors that may impact recovery in rural areas include: lack of local resources or management; large stretches of land that are thinly populated; and infrastructure dispersed across a vast stretch of land. These factors may make logistical endeavors challenging. Such communities may need a pre-disaster regional recovery plan but may lack the resources, leadership or political autonomy to engage in one.

In rural communities, sometimes the human population incurs the greatest loss through devastation to the land itself, rather than any man-made assets. Whether the disaster loss is caused through drought, floods, crop blight or livestock illnesses, agricultural concerns demand a recovery approach that is distinct from densely populated urban settlements or manufacturing centers. Other communities



needing a rural recovery approach are those dependent upon such industries as forestry, mining, fisheries or oil/mineral exploration. In addition, Tribal governments may be rural in nature, suffering disproportionately in a disaster due to a similar dependence on land.

HIGH-DENSITY URBAN AREA RECOVERY NEEDS

Large-scale disasters sometimes fundamentally change the landscape of urban communities, including the social, business and physical landscapes. New urban plans need to be created post-disaster and community members need to be involved in the process. Community leaders and members alike assess the new challenges and opportunities that the community faces and create a preferred future for the urban area that may not be the same as simply returning to pre-disaster conditions.

National Disaster Recovery Framework

11. ABBREVIATIONS

DEPARTMENTS, ORGANIZATIONS AND ABBREVIATIONS

ADA – Americans with Disabilities Act, as amended 2008 ACHP – Advisory Council on Historic Preservation **ARC** – American Red Cross **CEQ** – Council on Environmental Quality CIKR – Critical Infrastructure and Key Resources **CNCS** – Corporation for National and **Community Service COG** – Continuity of Governments **COOP** – Continuity of Operations **CRCL** – Office for Civil Rights and **Civil Liberties DA** – Disaster Assistance **DHS** – Department of Homeland Security **DOC** – Department of Commerce **DOD** – Department of Defense **DOE** – Department of Energy **DOI** – Department of the Interior **DOJ** – Department of Justice **DOL** – Department of Labor **DOT** – Department of Transportation **DPA** – Defense Production Act **ED** – Department of Education **EEOC** – Equal Employment **Opportunity Commission EPA** – Environmental Protection Agency **ESF** – Emergency Support Function FCC – Federal Communications Commission FCO – Federal Coordinating Officer **FDRC** – Federal Disaster **Recovery Coordinator** FEMA – Federal Emergency Management Agency

GSA – General Services Administration **HUD** – Department of Housing and Urban Development HHS – Department of Health and Human Services **IDEA**– Individuals with Disabilities Education Act **IMLS** – Institute of Museum and Library Services JFO – Joint Field Office LDRM – Local Disaster Recovery Manager **LOC** – Library of Congress LTCR – Long-Term Community Recovery LTDRO – Long-Term Disaster **Recovery Office MOU** – Memorandum of Understanding **NCD** – National Council on Disability **NCH** – natural and cultural resources and historic properties NCP – National Continuity Plan **NDHS** – National Disaster Housing Strategy NDHTF - National Disaster Housing Task Force **NDRF** – National Disaster Recovery Framework NDRP – National Disaster Recovery Planning NDRPD – National Disaster Recovery Program Database NEA – National Endowment for the Arts **NEH** – National Endowment for the Humanities NFIP – National Flood Insurance Program NGO – Nongovernmental Organization NIMS – National Incident Management System NIPP - National Infrastructure Protection Plan NLRB – National Labor Relations Board **NPPD** – National Protection Programs Directorate



NRC – Nuclear Regulatory Commission **NRF** – National Response Framework **NVOAD** – National Voluntary Organizations Active in Disaster **OFAs** – other Federal agencies **PKEMRA** – Post-Katrina Emergency Management Act **POC** – point of contact **RISC** – Regional Interagency Steering Committee **RSF** – Recovery Support Function **SBA** – Small Business Administration **SCO** – State Coordinating Officer **SDRC** – State Disaster Recovery Coordinator **SME**– Subject Matter Expert **SOP** – Standard Operating Procedure **TDRC** – Tribal Disaster Recovery Coordinator **TREAS** – Department of the Treasury **TVA** – Tennessee Valley Authority **U.S. ACCESS BOARD** – United States Access Board **USACE** – U.S. Army Corps of Engineers **USDA** – U.S. Department of Agriculture **USGS** – United States Geological Survey **VA** – Department of Veterans Affairs **VAL** – Voluntary Agency Liaison **VALS** – Voluntary Agency Liaison Specialist



National Disaster Recovery Framework

12. DEFINITIONS

Access and Functional Needs – Persons who may have additional needs before, during and after an incident in functional areas, including but not limited to: maintaining independence, communication, transportation, supervision, and medical care. Individuals in need of additional response assistance may include those who have disabilities; live in institutionalized settings; are seniors; are children; are from diverse cultures; have limited English proficiency or are non-English speaking; or are transportation disadvantaged.

Access/Accessible – The suitability or adaptability of programs, services, activities, goods, facilities, privileges, advantages or accommodations provided by a public or private (for-profit or not-for-profit) entity, or by any entity to which it contracts for all members of the population, including individuals with disabilities.

Capacity – A combination of all the strengths and resources available within a community, society or organization that can reduce the level of risk, or the effects of a disaster. (From the UN International Strategy for Disaster Reduction.)

Capacity Building – Efforts aimed to develop human skills or societal infrastructure within a community or organization needed to reduce the level of risk, or the effects of a disaster. (From the U.N. International Strategy for Disaster Reduction.) **Catastrophic Incident** – Any natural or man-made incident, including terrorism that results in extraordinary levels of mass casualties, damage, or disruption severely affecting the population, infrastructure, environment, economy, national morale, and/or government functions. A catastrophic event could result in sustained national impacts over a prolonged period of time; almost immediately exceeds resources normally available to local, State, Tribal, and private sector authorities in the impacted area; and significantly interrupts governmental operations and emergency services to such an extent that national security could be threatened.

Community – A network of individuals and families, businesses, governmental and nongovernmental organizations and other civic organizations that reside or operate within a shared geographical boundary and may be represented by a common political leadership at a regional, county, municipal or neighborhood level.

Consumable Medical Supplies – Generally nonprescribed, nondurable, disposable, single-use medical supplies that are most beneficial to persons with a disability, illness, injury or functional need to maintain their level of independence.

Critical Infrastructure – Systems and assets, whether physical or virtual, so vital that the



incapacity or destruction of such may have a debilitating impact on the security, economy, public health or safety, environment, or any combination of these matters, across any local, State, Tribal and Federal jurisdiction.

Cultural Resources – Aspects of a cultural system that are valued by or significantly representative of a culture or that contain significant information about a culture. Cultural resources may be tangible entities or cultural practices. Tangible cultural resources are categorized as districts, sites, buildings, structures, and objects for the National Register of Historic Places and as archeological resources, cultural landscapes, structures, museum objects and archives, and ethnographic resources for Federal management purposes. Also includes cultural items as that term is defined in section 2(3) of the Native American Graves Protection and Repatriation Act [25 USC 3001(3)]; and archeological resources, as that term is defined in section 3(1) of the Archaeological Resources Protection Act of 1979 [16 USC 470bb(1)].

Debris - The remains of something broken down or destroyed.

Durable Medical Equipment – Multiuse medical equipment for the benefit of a person who has an illness, injury, disability or functional need to maintain their level of independence.

Functional Needs – The needs of an individual who under usual circumstances is able to function on their own or with support systems. However, during an emergency, their level of independence is challenged.



Historic Properties – Any prehistoric or historic district, site, building, structure, or object included in, or eligible for inclusion in the National Register of Historic Places, including artifacts, records and material remains which are related to such district, site, building, structure, or object. [(16 USC Section 70(w)(5)].

Individual with Disability – The term refers to a person (child or adult) who has a physical or mental impairment that substantially limits one or more major life activities; a person who has a history or record of such impairment; or a person who is perceived by others as having such impairment. The term "disability" has the same meaning as that used in the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) Amendments Act of 2008, P.L. 110 - 325, as incorporated into the ADA. See http://www.ada.gov/pubs/ada. htm for the definition and specific changes to the text of the ADA. State laws and local ordinances may also include individuals outside the Federal definition. Children and adults may have physical, sensory, mental health, cognitive and/or intellectual disabilities resulting in access and functional needs and may require assistance to maintain independence.

Individual with Limited English

Proficiency – The term refers to an individual who does not speak English as his/her primary language and who has a limited ability to read, write, speak or understand English.

Intermediate Recovery – Phase of recovery which involves returning individuals, families, critical infrastructure and essential government or commercial services to a functional, if not pre-disaster, state. Such activities are often characterized by temporary actions that provide a bridge to permanent measures.

Long-Term Recovery – Phase of recovery that may continue for months or years and addresses complete redevelopment and revitalization of the impacted area, rebuilding or relocating damaged or destroyed social, economic, natural and built environments and a move to self-sufficiency, sustainability and resilience.

Major Disaster – As defined by the Stafford Act, any natural catastrophe (including any hurricane, tornado, storm, high water, wind-driven water, tidal wave, tsunami, earthquake, volcanic eruption, landslide, mudslide, snowstorm, or drought) or, regardless of cause, any fire, flood or explosion, in any part of the United States, which in the determination of the President causes damage of sufficient severity and magnitude to warrant major disaster assistance under this act to supplement the efforts and available resources of local. State governments and disaster relief organizations in alleviating the damage, loss, hardship or suffering caused thereby.

Mitigation – Capabilities necessary to reduce loss of life and property by lessening the impact of disasters. Mitigation capabilities include, but are not limited to, community-wide risk reduction projects; efforts to improve the resilience of critical infrastructure and key resource lifelines; risk reduction for specific vulnerabilities from natural hazards or acts of terrorism; and initiatives to reduce future risks after a disaster has occurred.

Natural Resources – Land, fish, wildlife, biota and water. Water means salt and fresh water, surface and ground water used for drinking, irrigation, aquaculture and recreational purposes, as well as in its capacity as fish and wildlife habitat.

NGO – A nongovernmental entity that serves the interests of its members, individuals, or institutions and is not for private benefit.

Recovery – Those capabilities necessary to assist communities affected by an incident to recover effectively, including, but not limited to, rebuilding infrastructure systems; providing adequate interim and long-term housing for survivors; restoring health, social, and community services; promoting economic development; and restoring natural and cultural resources.

Redevelopment – Rebuilding degraded, damaged or destroyed social, economic and physical infrastructure in a community, State or Tribal government to create the foundation for long-term development.

Resilience – Ability to adapt to changing conditions and withstand and rapidly recover from disruption due to emergencies.

Response – Those capabilities necessary to save lives, protect property and the environment, and meet basic human needs after an incident has occurred.

Restoration – Returning a physical structure, essential government or commercial services or a societal condition back to a former or normal state of use through repairs, rebuilding or reestablishment.

Short-Term Recovery – Phase of recovery which addresses the health and safety needs beyond rescue, the assessment of the scope of damages and needs, the restoration of basic infrastructure and the mobilization of recovery



organizations and resources including restarting and/or restoring essential services for recovery decisionmaking.

Smart Planning – An urban planning and transportation theory that incorporates the concepts of smart growth and advocates for concentrating growth in the center of a city to avoid urban sprawl and promotes compact, transit-oriented, walkable, bicyclefriendly land use, including neighborhood schools, complete streets, and mixed-use development with a range of housing choices. It values long-range, regional considerations of sustainability over a shortterm focus.

Stabilization – The process by which the immediate impacts of an incident on community systems are managed and contained.

Steady-State – A state where operations and procedures are normal and ongoing. Communities are considered to be at a steady-state prior to disasters and after recovery is complete.

Sustainability – Meeting the needs of the present without compromising the ability of future generations to meet their own needs.

Underserved Populations/Communities

– Groups that have limited or no access to resources or that are otherwise disenfranchised. These groups may include people who are socioeconomically disadvantaged; people with limited English proficiency; geographically isolated or educationally disenfranchised people; people of color as well as those of ethnic and national origin minorities; women and children; individuals with disabilities and others with access and functional needs; and seniors.

GUIDE TO FIGURES AND TABLES

FIGURES

Figure 1.	RECOVERY CONTINUUM – DESCRIPTION OF ACTIVITIES BY PHASE	8
Figure 2.	COMMUNITY-FOCUSED RECOVERY	20
Figure 3.	RECOVERY FUNCTIONS (FDRC, SDRC AND RSFs) WITHIN THE	
	JOINT FIELD OFFICE CHAIN OF COMMAND	32
Figure 4.	SCENARIOS OF DIFFERENT LEVELS OF RSF ASSISTANCE	40
Figure 5.	COORDINATING STRUCTURE FOR LARGE AND CATASTROPHIC SCALE DISASTERS	41

TABLES

Table 1a.	PRE- AND POST-DISASTER RESPONSIBILITIES, LOCAL DISASTER RECOVERY MANAGER	26
Table 1b.	PRE- AND POST-DISASTER RESPONSIBILITIES, TRIBAL DISASTER RECOVERY COORDINATORS	27
Table 1c.	PRE- AND POST-DISASTER RESPONSIBILITIES, STATE DISASTER RECOVERY COORDINATORS	28
Table 2.	PRE-DISASTER, THE COMMUNITY PLANNING AND CAPACITY BUILDING RSF	45
Table 3.	POST-DISASTER, THE COMMUNITY PLANNING AND CAPACITY BUILDING RSF	46
Table 4.	OUTCOMES FOR THE COMMUNITY PLANNING AND CAPACITY BUILDING RSF	47
Table 5.	PRE-DISASTER, THE ECONOMIC RSF	49
Table 6.	POST-DISASTER, THE ECONOMIC RSF	49
Table 7.	OUTCOMES FOR THE ECONOMIC RSF	50
Table 8.	PRE-DISASTER, THE HEALTH AND SOCIAL SERVICES RSF	51
Table 9.	POST-DISASTER, THE HEALTH AND SOCIAL SERVICES RSF	52
Table 10.	OUTCOMES FOR THE HEALTH AND SOCIAL SERVICES RSF	53
Table 11.	PRE-DISASTER, THE HOUSING RSF	55
Table 12.	POST-DISASTER, THE HOUSING RSF	55
Table 13.	OUTCOMES FOR THE HOUSING RSF	56
Table 14.	PRE-DISASTER, THE INFRASTRUCTURE SYSTEMS RSF	58
Table 15.	POST-DISASTER, THE INFRASTRUCTURE SYSTEMS RSF	58
Table 16.	OUTCOMES FOR THE INFRASTRUCTURE SYSTEMS RSF	59
Table 17.	PRE-DISASTER, THE NATURAL AND CULTURAL RESOURCES RSF	60
Table 18.	POST-DISASTER, THE NATURAL AND CULTURAL RESOURCES RSF	61
Table 19.	OUTCOMES FOR THE NATURAL AND CULTURAL RESOURCES RSF	61
Table 20.	KEY PRINCIPLES OF PRE-DISASTER PLANNING	64
Table 21.	PRE-DISASTER PLANNING POTENTIAL AND RECOMMENDED ACTIVITIES	65-66
Table 22.	KEY PRINCIPLES OF POST-DISASTER PLANNING	67
Table 23.	POST-DISASTER PLANNING ELEMENTS	68-70
Table 24.	INDIVIDUALS AND FAMILIES PRE-DISASTER CHECKLIST	89
Table 25.	INDIVIDUALS AND FAMILIES POST-DISASTER CHECKLIST	89
Table 26.	PRIVATE SECTOR PRE-DISASTER CHECKLIST	90
Table 27.	PRIVATE SECTOR POST-DISASTER CHECKLIST	90
Table 28.	NONPROFIT SECTOR PRE-DISASTER CHECKLIST	91
Table 29.	NONPROFIT SECTOR POST-DISASTER CHECKLIST	91
Table 30.	LOCAL GOVERNMENT PRE-DISASTER CHECKLIST	92
Table 31.	LOCAL GOVERNMENT POST-DISASTER CHECKLIST	92
Table 32.	STATE GOVERNMENT PRE-DISASTER CHECKLIST	93
Table 33.	STATE GOVERNMENT POST-DISASTER CHECKLIST	94
Table 34.	TRIBAL GOVERNMENT PRE-DISASTER CHECKLIST	95
Table 35.	TRIBAL GOVERNMENT POST-DISASTER CHECKLIST	96

Table 36. FEDERAL GOVERNMENT PRE-DISASTER CHECKLIST	97
Table 37. FEDERAL GOVERNMENT POST-DISASTER CHECKLIST	98
Table 38. INDIVIDUALS AND FAMILIES PRE-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES	99
Table 39. INDIVIDUALS AND FAMILIES POST-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES	99
Table 40. PRIVATE SECTOR/BUSINESSES PRE-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES	100
Table 41. PRIVATE SECTOR/BUSINESSES POST-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES	100
Table 42. NONPROFIT SECTOR PRE-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES	101
Table 43. NONPROFIT SECTOR POST-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES	101
Table 44. LOCAL GOVERNMENT PRE-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES	102
Table 45. LOCAL GOVERNMENT POST-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES	103
Table 46. STATE GOVERNMENT PRE-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES	104-105
Table 47. STATE GOVERNMENT POST-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES	106
Table 48. TRIBAL GOVERNMENT PRE-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES	107
Table 49. TRIBAL GOVERNMENT POST-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES	108
Table 50. FEDERAL GOVERNMENT PRE-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES	109
Table 51. FEDERAL GOVERNMENT POST-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES	110

National Disaster Recovery Framework

13. APPENDICES

APPENDIX A ADDITIONAL RESOURCES

APPENDIX B

RECOMMENDED ROLES AND ACTIVITIES Individuals and Families Recommended Roles and Activities Private Sector Recommended Roles and Activities Nonprofit Sector Recommended Roles and Activities Local Government Recommended Roles and Activities State Government Recommended Roles and Activities Tribal Government Recommended Roles and Activities Federal Government Recommended Roles and Activities

APPENDIX C

PLANNING FOR A SUCCESSFUL DISASTER RECOVERY Individuals and Families Planning Activities Private Sector/Businesses Planning Activities Nonprofit Sector Planning Activities Local Government Planning Activities State Government Planning Activities Tribal Government Planning Activities Federal Government Planning Activities



APPENDIX A

ADDITIONAL RESOURCES

- Chapter 7 of the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) Best Practices Tool Kit, Emergency Management at: http://www.ada.gov/pcatoolkit/toolkitmain.htm
- Comprehensive Planning Guide 101 at: http://www.fema.gov/about/divisions/ cpg.shtm
- Critical Infrastructure and Key Resources (CIKR) at: http://www.dhs.gov/files/programs/ gc_1189168948944.shtm
- Disaster Assistance (DA) at: http://www.disasterassistance.gov
- Economic Recovery Resources at: http://restoreyoureconomy.org
- Executive Order 13175 Consultation and Coordination with Indian Tribal Governments at: http://ceq.hss.doe. gov/nepa/regs/eos/eo13175.html
- Title VI, Rehabilitation Act of 1973 at: http://www.access-board.gov/enforcement/rehab-act-text/intro.htm
- Age Discrimination Act of 1975 at: http://www.dol.gov/oasam/regs/statutes/age_act.htm
- Fair Labor Standards Act at: http://www.dol.gov/whd/flsa/index.htm
- Hurricane Ike Impact Report: Special Needs Populations Impact Assessment Source Document, White Paper at: http://www.disabilitypreparedness.gov/pdf/ike_snp.pdf
- SME: Interagency Council on Emergency Preparedness and Individuals with Disabilities (ICC) at: http://www.dhs.gov/files/committees/editorial_0591.shtm
- National Commission on Children and Disasters: Interim Report at: http://cybercemetery.unt.edu/ archive/nccd/20110426214402/http://www.acf.hhs.gov/ohsepr/nccdreport/ nccdreport.pdf
- National Council on Disability (NCD) August 2009 Report: Effective Emergency Management: Making Improvements for Communities and People with Disabilities at: http://www.ncd.gov/publications/2009/ Aug122009
- National Disaster Housing Strategy (NDHS) at: http://www.fema.gov/pdf/emergency/ disasterhousing/NDHS-core.pdf
- National Disaster Housing Task Force (NDHTF) at: http://www.fema.gov/emergency/ disasterhousing/national_task_force



- National Disaster Recovery Program Database at: https://asd.fema.gov/inter/ndhpd/public/ home.htm
- National Flood Insurance Program (NFIP) at: http://www.fema.gov/business/nfip/
- National Incident Management System (NIMS) at: http://www.fema.gov/emergency/nims/
- National Infrastructure Protection Plan (NIPP) at: http://www.dhs.gov/nipp
- National Labor Relations Board (NLRB) at: http://www.nlrb.gov/
- National Response Framework (NRF) at: http://www.fema.gov/pdf/emergency/ nrf/nrf-core.pdf
- National Voluntary Organizations Active in Disaster (NVOAD), "Disaster Spiritual Care Points of Consensus" at: http://www.nvoad.org/resource-library/documents/doc_download/12-disasterspiritual-care
- Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) at: http://www.osha.gov/
- Department of Transportation's (DOT) National Transportation Recovery Strategy at: http://www.dot.gov/ disaster_recovery/
- Robert T. Stafford Disaster Relief and Emergency Assistance Act (Stafford Act) (Public Law 93-288) as amended at: http://www.fema.gov/about/stafact.shtm



APPENDIX B

RECOMMENDED ROLES AND ACTIVITIES

INDIVIDUALS AND FAMILIES RECOMMENDED ROLES AND ACTIVITIES

INDIVIDUALS AND FAMILIES PRE-DISASTER CHECKLIST

- Mitigate home vulnerabilities by adding hurricane shutters, bracing cripple walls, anchoring bookshelves, maintaining a defensible firebreak around the house and pruning overhanging tree limbs among other strategies.
- Develop an individual/family disaster preparedness and recovery plan, seeking assistance from service providers as necessary. See **www.ready.gov**.
- Participate in ongoing community-wide planning initiatives, including those specifically focused on pre-disaster disaster preparedness, recovery and mitigation.
- Provide community input on potential community disaster risks, potential impacts, and recovery planning through the use of voting, comment, organized efforts and other means. Community input should consider building codes, flood plain management, proposed developments and environmental and natural resources rule making initiatives.
- Purchase and maintain an appropriate and adequate level of hazard and flood insurance.
- Assist others in obtaining planning guidance and tools.
- Maintain supplies of food, water and battery-powered communications devices.

Table 24

INDIVIDUALS AND FAMILIES POST-DISASTER CHECKLIST

- Implement individual and family recovery plans.
- Reach out to others who may need assistance.
- Participate in post-disaster community recovery planning if possible.
- Establish metrics to evaluate recovery progress and achievement of disaster recovery objectives for individuals and families.
- Rebuild safer and stronger.



PRIVATE SECTOR RECOMMENDED ROLES AND ACTIVITIES

PRIVATE SECTOR PRE-DISASTER CHECKLIST

- Build relationships with community emergency managers and other recovery officials to have an active voice in the recovery process.
- Develop, test and implement business continuity and restoration plans. Take into account worker safety and health and potential employee unavailability or attrition due to a disaster.
- Educate and train employees to implement mitigation measures and preparedness activities consistent with business continuity plans.
- Use internal communications channels to inform employees about preparedness efforts for work that address individual and family needs.
- Carry adequate insurance to rebuild damaged facilities and to survive a disruption of work.
- Incorporate mitigation measures in design and construction.
- Mitigate risks from disasters by relocating from hazardous areas, hardening facilities and elevating critical infrastructure.
- Identify products, services and technical assistance that would be needed for recovery. Align these needs with business sector resources that can be available in a postdisaster environment.
- Participate and assume a leadership role in local recovery planning; articulate anticipated needs in a disaster and assist in identifying resources available to support recovery.

Table 26

PRIVATE SECTOR POST-DISASTER CHECKLIST

- Implement business continuity plans.
- Communicate status of operations and supply chains as well as restoration challenges and timelines to local, State, Tribal or Federal recovery managers.
- When possible, support employees impacted by the disaster by providing critical information on the recovery process through accessible and multilingual internal communications efforts.
- Provide volunteers, leaders, technical assistance, commodities and facilities as willing and able.
- Form business recovery groups or task forces to assist one another and to communicate more effectively with government and community leaders.
- Research available funding sources and types of funding; understand the application processes of assistance programs.
- Assist small and local businesses in acquiring assistance.
- Rebuild safer and stronger.
- Establish metrics to evaluate recovery progress and the achievement of private sector disaster recovery objectives.

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 ¹³ APPENDICES

NONPROFIT SECTOR RECOMMENDED ROLES AND ACTIVITIES

NONPROFIT SECTOR PRE-DISASTER CHECKLIST

- Build relationships with community emergency managers and other recovery officials to have an active voice in the recovery process.
- Co-host stakeholder workshops in various accessible locations in the community to determine priority recovery issues that are informed by affected neighborhoods.
- Incorporate mitigation in the design and construction of places of employment and promote mitigation to employees.
- Implement lessons learned from disaster efforts into the planning process for the State Voluntary Organizations Active in Disaster (VOAD).
- Actively participate in local pre-disaster recovery planning, articulating resources and capabilities and establishing partnership and support linkages with local VOADs.
- Provide training related to post-disaster activities implemented by the organization.
- Educate clients on the importance of mitigation strategies.
- Establish systems and processes for nonprofit organizations, government agencies and individuals in remote areas to request post-disaster assistance.

Table 28

NONPROFIT SECTOR POST-DISASTER CHECKLIST

- Deliver recovery resources and support services to vulnerable and underserved groups, individuals and communities as necessary.
- Provide emotional and psychological care; include training for caregivers.
- Supply housing repair, reconstruction and rehabilitation services that comply with applicable building codes and standards, zoning regulations and design standards.
- Communicate and coordinate needs and capabilities to local, State and Tribal authorities with the Voluntary Agency Liaison Specialists (VALS).
- Participate in the post-disaster community planning process.
- Promote partnerships among all nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) conducting disaster recovery work.
- Serve as subject matter experts (SMEs) on subjects based on agency experience for example, offer techniques for the handling of unsolicited donated goods or unaffiliated volunteers.
- Coordinate recovery programs and services with other entities involved in recovery including government emergency management officials to ensure a unified recovery process that maximizes effectiveness of the overall effort.
- Establish metrics to evaluate recovery progress and the achievement of nonprofit disaster recovery objectives.

LOCAL GOVERNMENT RECOMMENDED ROLES AND ACTIVITIES

LOCAL GOVERNMENT PRE-DISASTER CHECKLIST

- Lead local preparedness, pre-disaster recovery and mitigation planning.
- Engage community mapping initiatives that visually depict or otherwise identify known vulnerable geographic areas and infrastructure systems, at-risk subpopulation groups, economically disadvantaged neighborhoods/communities, resource available areas, and projected post-disaster impacts.
- Encourage individuals and families to prepare for their recovery.
- Use internal communications channels to inform employees about preparedness efforts for work and that address individual and family needs.
- Pre-identify a structure for managing recovery, including identifying duties of a Local Disaster Recovery Manager (LDRM) for managing recovery.
- Establish agreements and mechanisms to address surge capacity needs.
- Ensure plans, agreements and operational initiatives address the provision of disabilityrelated assistance and functional needs support services.
- Institute mechanisms for immediate post-disaster damage assessments (i.e., train community residents and business owners, recruit PDA volunteers, expand on Citizen Corps efforts) and develop a routine process for informing State officials about disaster impacts.
- Ensure compliance with local, State and Federal civil rights obligations.
- Develop building and accessibility codes and land use standards as well as enforcement mechanisms which can reduce vulnerability to future disasters.

Table 30

LOCAL GOVERNMENT POST-DISASTER CHECKLIST

- Organize, develop, implement and modify recovery, mitigation and land use plans as needed.
- Appoint Local Disaster Recovery Manager (LDRM) and define activities and duties.
- Ensure integrated efforts across government offices, the private sector and nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) during the formulation and implementation phase of recovery projects and activities, including raising and leveraging recovery funds.
- Lead efforts to restore and revitalize all sectors of the community, including local critical infrastructure and essential services, business retention and the redevelopment of housing units damaged, disrupted or destroyed by the disaster.
- Manage rebuilding so that risk reduction opportunities are optimized and comply with standards for accessible design.
- Communicate and coordinate with other levels of government involved in recovery.
- Undertake an appropriate community planning process see Chapter 10 "Community Considerations."
- Establish metrics to evaluate and communicate progress and the achievement of local disaster recovery objectives to all populations.

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 ¹³ APPENDICES

STATE GOVERNMENT RECOMMENDED ROLES AND ACTIVITIES

STATE GOVERNMENT PRE-DISASTER CHECKLIST

- Implement the State recovery and mitigation plans to include Continuity of Government (COG) and Continuity of Operations (COOP).
- Create and manage requirements and incentives for pre-incident disaster recovery preparedness and planning as well as hazard mitigation actions.
- Ensure that updated and FEMA approved mitigation plans are maintained at the State level.
- Identify recovery activities that are either primarily the responsibilities of State government or beyond the capabilities and/or authorities of local governments.
- Identify responsibilities for the position of a State Disaster Recovery Coordinator (SDRC) or equivalent, and resources for State recovery support functions.
- Provide technical assistance and training to local governments and nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) on State plans, programs and other resources for disaster recovery.
- Ensure that adequate staffing and expertise are available.
- Establish agreements and mechanisms to address surge capacity needs.
- Implement applicable laws and regulations to protect the rights of community members to ensure physical, programmatic and communications access to preparedness activities and services so that preparedness information for underserved populations is available and accessible.
- Develop and aid enforcement of building and accessibility codes and land use standards, which can reduce vulnerability to future disasters.
- Support local area efforts to conduct immediate damage assessments and share information regarding damages.
- Form a State-led Disaster Housing Task Force to develop a disaster housing strategy that outlines potential approaches in response to specific disasters.
- Develop State Recovery Support Function (RSF)-equivalent recovery framework that addresses housing, economic, environmental, infrastructure, and health and social services needs at a minimum.



STATE GOVERNMENT RECOMMENDED ROLES AND ACTIVITIES

STATE GOVERNMENT POST-DISASTER CHECKLIST

- Implement the State recovery and mitigation plan.
- Activate the State Disaster Recovery Coordinator (SDRC).
- Assess local government recovery needs and capacities for the specific incident and assist local governments and communities with identifying recovery resources.
- Coordinate with local, Tribal and Federal governments and agencies, private businesses and nonprofit organizations to lead and coordinate State recovery planning and assistance to impacted communities.
- Lead unified recovery efforts of State agencies, setting appropriate State policies to guide State agency activities as well as inform the application of Federal funding.
- Receive, record and manage Federal grant resources; ensure efficient, nondiscriminatory and effective use of the funds; enforce accountability and legal compliance.
- Oversee volunteer and donation management and coordinate with Voluntary Agency Liaison Specialists (VALS).
- Facilitate and oversee an accessible and inclusive case management process.
- Develop and implement strategies for raising and leveraging recovery funds through private investments, charitable donations and State sources such as emergency funds, taxes, fees and bonds that are within the State's authority to seek.
- Provide timely and accessible public information and manage expectations, in coordination with local, Tribal and Federal stakeholders.
- Enact new or existing exemptions to State laws and/or regulations to requirements that facilitate rebuilding activities and promote safer, stronger and smarter building.
- Coordinate with Federal law enforcement to prosecute disaster-related fraud, waste, discrimination and abuse and recover lost funds.
- Establish metrics in coordination with the impacted communities to evaluate recovery progress and the achievement of statewide disaster recovery objectives.
- Ensure safety and health of State workers.



TRIBAL GOVERNMENT RECOMMENDED ROLES AND ACTIVITIES

TRIBAL GOVERNMENT PRE-DISASTER CHECKLIST

- Enhance cooperation and partnerships with local and State governments.
- Lead Tribal pre-disaster recovery and mitigation planning efforts to include Continuity of Government (COG) and Continuity of Operations (COOP).
- Preserve and protect cultural resources, sacred sites and traditional lands.
- Integrate the needs of individuals having functional needs into all planning efforts.
- Develop a Tribal disaster hazard mitigation plan.
- Facilitate communication between the Tribal government and U.S. Government by informing the latter of cultural differences, Tribal distinctions and best means for communicating within the Tribal hierarchy and reaching underserved populations.
- Prepare a pre-disaster plan that outlines responsibilities, allows for the creation of a Tribal Disaster Recovery Coordinator (TDRC) position or equivalent and includes an organizational structure to manage recovery assistance application and allocation.
- Encourage individuals and families to prepare for their recovery.
- Establish agreements and mechanisms to address surge capacity needs.
- Institute mechanisms for immediate post-disaster damage assessments (i.e., train community residents and business owners, recruit PDA volunteers, expand on Citizen Corps efforts) and develop a routine process for informing Federal officials about disaster impacts.
- Develop and aid enforcement of building and accessibility codes and land use standards, which can reduce vulnerability to future disasters.
- Form a Tribal-led Disaster Housing Task Force to develop a disaster housing strategy that outlines potential approaches in response to specific disasters.



TRIBAL GOVERNMENT RECOMMENDED ROLES AND ACTIVITIES

TRIBAL GOVERNMENT POST-DISASTER CHECKLIST

- Define the Tribal community's recovery goals.
- Partner with local, State, Tribal and Federal agencies to assess needs, resources and recovery capabilities.
- Appoint a Tribal Disaster Recovery Coordinator (TDRC) or equivalent, and establish an organizational structure to manage recovery assistance application and allocation.
- Provide timely and accessible public information to Tribal community members and manage expectations, in coordination with local, Tribal and Federal stakeholders.
- Participate in long-term recovery planning committees with local, State, Tribal and Federal partners.
- Coordinate with local, State, Tribal and Federal governments to expedite assistance.
- Update and implement pre-disaster recovery and mitigation plans.
- Implement a system to apply, receive and manage recovery grant resources unique to Tribal governments.
- Establish metrics to evaluate recovery progress and the achievement of Tribal disaster recovery objectives.
- Ensure integrated efforts across government offices, the private sector and nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) during the formulation and implementation phase of recovery projects and activities, including raising and leveraging recovery funds.
- Lead efforts to restore and revitalize all sectors of the community, including critical infrastructure and essential services, business retention and the redevelopment of housing units damaged, disrupted or destroyed by the disaster.
- Manage rebuilding so that risk reduction opportunities are optimized and comply with standards for accessible design.
- Facilitate and oversee an accessible and inclusive case management process.
- Enact new or existing exemptions to laws and/or regulations to facilitate rebuilding activities and promote safer, stronger and smarter building.
- Ensure safety and health of Tribal government workers.



FEDERAL GOVERNMENT RECOMMENDED ROLES AND ACTIVITIES

FEDERAL GOVERNMENT PRE-DISASTER CHECKLIST

- Develop Federal Recovery Support Functions (RSFs) readiness for disaster recovery response.
- Promote recovery preparedness by providing guidance to local, State and Tribal governments and nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) on pre-disaster recovery planning.
- Encourage use of steady-state grant programs for pre-disaster recovery mitigation, planning and preparedness activities that comply with Federal civil rights laws.
- Conduct recovery preparedness planning, training and exercises based on Federal agency roles and responsibilities in disaster recovery.
- Whenever possible, offer incentives to grant recipients to incorporate hazard mitigation, sustainability and natural and cultural resource protection techniques in any land use or infrastructure projects.
- Provide leadership for national catastrophic incident recovery planning.
- Facilitate the sharing of planning best practices and recovery plans adopted by various local and State jurisdictions.
- Conduct education and outreach for disaster recovery programs and resources to potential recipients and other stakeholders.
- Foster a culture of open government by incorporating the values of transparency, participation and collaboration into programs, planning and daily operations to include underserved populations.
- Evaluate program effectiveness; remove regulatory barriers, incorporate lessons learned and best practices while leveraging innovative technologies to increase efficiency and propose and enact reform changes as necessary.
- Explore research on effective methods that can be used at the local, State and Tribal levels.
- Ensure Federal agencies, where permissible, require mitigation activities as a criterion for approving funding to local, State and Tribal governments.
- Conduct education and outreach for mitigation, disaster recovery programs and resources to potential recipients and other stakeholders.



FEDERAL GOVERNMENT RECOMMENDED ROLES AND ACTIVITIES

FEDERAL GOVERNMENT POST-DISASTER CHECKLIST

- Deploy a Federal Disaster Recovery Coordinator (FDRC) and activate and deploy Recovery Support Functions (RSFs) when determined necessary and establish a recovery coordination structure in close collaboration with affected local, State and Tribal governments.
- Identify how Federal programs can effectively address and support recovery needs.
- Provide timely, accurate and accessible information to the public and manage expectations in coordination with local, State, Tribal and other stakeholders.
- Monitor and make necessary adjustments to Federal assistance programs and their delivery to more appropriately and timely address recovery needs of the affected local, State and Tribal communities.
- Ensure transparency and accountability of Federal expenditures that aid disaster recovery.
- Coordinate with the various State agencies and officials to ensure that they have an understanding of how to avoid duplicate payments and whom to contact at the various Federal agencies to answer related questions.
- Participate in and support local, State and Tribal recovery planning and mitigation efforts through technical assistance, expertise or other assistance as requested and needed.
- Coordinate Federal recovery efforts with private and nonprofit organizations in cooperation with local, State and Tribal officials.
- Develop, or refine existing, metrics to evaluate recovery progress and the achievement of Federal disaster recovery objectives.

APPENDIX C

PLANNING FOR A SUCCESSFUL DISASTER RECOVERY

INDIVIDUALS AND FAMILIES PRE-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES

Individuals who prepare for their recovery help their community's recovery as well. Families and individuals are encouraged to:

- Develop an individual or family plan (that includes pets if appropriate) for disaster recovery.
- Become knowledgeable about hazards and hazard locations in and around home, work and the community.
- Self-assess risk exposure and incorporate mitigation practices.
- Purchase and maintain appropriate and adequate levels of insurance for potential hazards in the area.
- Work with others to prepare and reach out to those who may need assistance.
- Acquire and maintain survivability skills such as first aid.

Table 38

INDIVIDUALS AND FAMILIES POST-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES

Disaster recovery begins with individuals and families with an emphasis on personal responsibility in preparedness and recovery efforts. Individuals and families are encouraged to:

- Take charge of managing individual and family (including pets where appropriate) recovery.
- Participate in post-disaster community recovery planning.
- Work with others to reach out to those who may need assistance.
- Engage in public involvement opportunities on specific recovery projects.



PRIVATE SECTOR/BUSINESSES PRE-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES

Pre-disaster planning for the private sector and businesses integrates with community planning. The private sector and businesses are encouraged to:

- Identify and understand areas of risk.
- Develop, test and implement business continuity and restoration plans.
- Provide training for community business leaders to assist with the business recovery process.
- Participate in community pre-disaster planning, training and exercises.
- Incorporate hazard mitigation in the design and construction of places of employment and promote hazard mitigation to employees.
- Build relationships with emergency managers to ensure an active voice in the recovery process.
- Identify leaders and others to participate in community long-term recovery committees.

Table 40

PRIVATE SECTOR/BUSINESSES POST-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES

The private sector and businesses play an important role in the community and are often part of community leadership. The private sector and businesses are encouraged to:

- Participate in local recovery planning.
- Implement business continuity and restoration plans.
- Assume a significant role in local and State recovery organizations.



NONPROFIT SECTOR PRE-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES

Nonprofits play a valuable role in communities and their preparedness efforts. Nonprofits are encouraged to:

- Define and understand areas of risk.
- Develop, test and implement business continuity and restoration plans.
- Build relationships with community emergency managers to ensure an active voice in the recovery process.
- Facilitate and encourage the participation of leaders and representatives from traditionally underserved populations in local long-term recovery committees and recovery planning workgroups.
- Participate in community pre-disaster planning.
- Incorporate hazard mitigation in the design and construction of places of employment and promote hazard mitigation to employees.
- Identify resources to provide services in as equitable a manner as possible.
- Determine pre-disaster planning and training opportunities related to post-disaster activities implemented by the organization.
- Assist the local government with planning for the needs of individuals with disabilities and others with access and functional needs, individuals with limited English proficiency, children, seniors and other constituencies served by the nonprofit sector.
- Help the local government with communicating disaster risks and vulnerabilities to individuals and families in an accessible and effective manner.

Table 42

NONPROFIT SECTOR POST-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES

As important community partners, nonprofits are encouraged to:

- Facilitate stakeholder workshops in various accessible locations in the community to determine priority issues for recovery that are informed by affected neighborhoods.
- Implement business continuity and restoration plans.
- Participate in local recovery planning.
- Facilitate participation of leaders and representatives from traditionally underserved populations in local, State, Tribal and Federal recovery organizations.
- Provide pre-disaster planning and training related to post-disaster activities implemented by the organization.



LOCAL GOVERNMENT PRE-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES

Local governments examine community-wide issues as part of pre-disaster planning. Local governments are encouraged to:

- Understand key hazards, risks and vulnerabilities that cause systemic and major disruptions and challenges for disaster recovery, reconstruction and revitalization.
- Communicate risks and vulnerabilities to the exposed community in an accessible and effective manner.
- Include businesses and the nonprofit sector as partners in planning.
- Pre-identify hazard mitigation goals, objectives and actions and incorporate them into ongoing pre-disaster recovery planning.
- Incorporate hazard mitigation in design and construction and promote hazard mitigation to community members through measures including, but not limited to, the adoption and enforcement of appropriate building codes and standards.
- Predetermine local recovery functions, roles, structures and funding for post-disaster recovery efforts to expedite the recovery process.
- Determine how local disaster support functions work with State and Federal resources, to include Recovery Support Functions (RSFs).
- Define critical infrastructure and key services that must be restored immediately post-disaster.
- Maintain capability to expeditiously and effectively address recovery challenges, such as implementing building moratoriums, conducting damage assessments and issuing variances necessary to assist early recovery.
- Plan for the needs of individuals with disabilities and others with access and functional needs, children and seniors as a fundamental aspect of the recovery plan rather than as a supplement or special plan.
- Take Tribal law and culture into consideration in the community planning process; instill a respect and understanding for the unique heritage and needs of Tribal governments.
- Work with government agencies to articulate and solidify collaborations between local, State and Tribal governments, particularly when multiple jurisdictions are involved and affected.
- Identify community organizations with preestablished strategies in place to reach their stakeholders and coordinate information sharing with these organizations regarding planning activities and meetings.
- Plan for the needs of individuals and families that have been displaced by the disaster.
- Plan the coordination and outreach and awareness efforts to individuals with disabilities, individuals with limited English proficiency, seniors, children and other members of underserved populations.



LOCAL GOVERNMENT POST-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES

Recovery planning within a community is dependent on an active local government. Local governments are encouraged to:

- Provide leadership in recovery planning and prioritization of goals.
- Determine need and deploy a Local Disaster Recovery Manager (LDRM) or equivalent.
- Incorporate principles of post-disaster planning into the recovery process.
- Coordinate with relevant regional planning organizations that provide resources and/or planning expertise.
- Promote partnerships between nonprofit organizations, faith-based organizations, the private sector or other relevant organizations and nontraditional and underserved populations throughout the recovery process.
- Review pre-existing plans and cross-check against post-disaster planning priorities.
- Implement a transparent, accountable system to manage recovery resources.
- Manage overall recovery coordination at the local level.
- Communicate post-disaster planning as well as organizational and operational needs to the State.
- Lead an inclusive and accessible planning process, facilitating practices that comply with applicable laws, including civil rights mandates.
- Enforce all applicable Federal worker protection laws for workers who are employed to rebuild the impacted community. These Federal laws include the Fair Labor Standards Act, Occupational Safety and Health Regulations, National Labor Relations Act and the laws administered by the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC).
- Implement, coordinate and manage awareness and outreach efforts to individuals with disabilities, individuals with limited English proficiency, seniors, children, and other members of underserved populations.



STATE GOVERNMENT PRE-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES

To carry out their essential role in recovery, State governments are encouraged to:

- Establish, organize and coordinate goals, objectives and timelines for recovery.
- Plan and train for State Disaster Recovery Coordinator (SDRC) and Recovery Support Function (RSF) roles, structures and funding among State agencies and departments.
- Create a post-disaster recovery authority for catastrophic-level incidents that operate immediately after a disaster and feature the legal and fiscal tools needed to ensure recovery.
- Maintain a system to manage and monitor implementation of the recovery effort, enforce accountability, ensure accessibility and track resources.
- Identify and encourage the use of specific standards and building codes to be used during reconstruction.
- Ensure State laws and regulations do not inhibit effective recovery efforts.
- Emphasize the importance of pre-disaster recovery planning at the local, State and Tribal levels.
- Work with local governments to solidify collaborations between governments and to integrate pre-disaster recovery planning, such as response, land use and hazard mitigation planning, with capital improvement and other appropriate community planning for local governments.
- Determine which organizations within the State and region have preestablished methods in place to reach their stakeholders.
- Support local government efforts to identify organizations at the local level and coordinate information sharing with these organizations regarding planning activities and meetings.
- Encourage local governments to establish an accessible and inclusive process for addressing recovery challenges pre- and post-disaster.



STATE GOVERNMENT PRE-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES (Continued)

- Include business and nonprofit sectors as partners in planning.
- Coordinate and implement statewide hazard mitigation planning, projects and programs with recovery officials, disseminate hazard mitigation information and provide technical assistance for local mitigation efforts.
- Update State hazard mitigation plans.
- Provide a system of State level support to local governments that request assistance or lack capacity.
- Communicate and coordinate with Federal recovery partners.
- Take Tribal law and culture into consideration in the community-planning process; instill respect and understanding for the unique heritage and needs of Tribal governments, as necessary.
- Enter into agreements that articulate collaborations between local governments and Tribal governments, particularly when reservation land crosses multiple jurisdictions, as necessary.
- Clarify relationships with both State and Federal authorities to determine where Tribal governments fit in the allocation of disaster resources when recovery initiatives begin.
- Plan for the needs of individuals and families displaced by the disaster.
- Pre-identify hazard mitigation goals, objectives and action and incorporate them into ongoing pre-disaster recovery planning.
- Maintain capability to expeditiously and effectively address recovery challenges, such as conducting damage assessments and using variances necessary to assist early recovery.
- Advise local communities and local private and nonprofit organizations on the coordination and outreach efforts to individuals with disabilities, individuals with limited English proficiency, seniors, children and other members of underserved populations.

Table 46 (Continued)



STATE GOVERNMENT POST-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES

States play an important role in supporting and, where necessary, leading overwhelmed local governments to address complex governmental, regulatory and financial challenges during short- and long-term recovery. State authorities:

- Determine need and deploy State Disaster Recovery Coordinator (SDRC) or equivalent.
- Provide a system of support to local governments.
- Coordinate efforts to meet recovery challenges across all sectors in collaboration with recovery counterparts at all jurisdictional levels.
- Conduct post-disaster planning and build on the foundation constructed during the predisaster planning phase, modifying it based on actual versus predicted risk and needs.
- Develop an interface between State agencies and the Federal Government to streamline recovery funding at the local level.
- Keep the public informed on all aspects of recovery.
- Engage relevant regional planning organizations to provide resources and/or planning expertise.
- Promote partnerships among nonprofit organizations, faith-based organizations, the private sector or other relevant organizations and nontraditional and underserved populations throughout the recovery process.
- Implement and enforce applicable requirements to protect the rights of its community members needing physical, programmatic and communications access to recovery activities and services, and workers who are employed to rebuild the impacted community.
- Support communities and nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) with coordination and outreach efforts to individuals with disabilities, individuals with limited English proficiency, seniors, children and other members of underserved populations.



TRIBAL GOVERNMENT PRE-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES

To accomplish pre-disaster planning Tribal governments are encouraged to:

- Identify and understand areas of risk.
- Preassign Tribal recovery functions, roles and responsibilities to include those of a Tribal Disaster Recovery Coordinator (TDRC) or equivalent.
- Maintain a system to manage and monitor implementation of the recovery effort; enforce accountability, ensure accessibility and track resources.
- Integrate recovery and hazard mitigation in community planning processes and encourage hazard mitigation measures.
- Coordinate with local, State and Federal governments to facilitate post-disaster efforts and ensure Tribal governments have knowledge of and access to available funding and other assistance.
- Work with local governments to articulate and solidify collaborations between Tribal and local governments, particularly when reservation land crosses multiple jurisdictions.
- Include business and nonprofit sectors as partners in planning.
- Plan the coordination and outreach and awareness efforts to individuals with disabilities, individuals with limited English proficiency, seniors, children and other members of underserved populations.



TRIBAL GOVERNMENT POST-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES

Tribal governments may live on land that spans multiple jurisdictions. Coordination with those jurisdictions plays a key role in planning for a Tribe's recovery from a disaster. Tribal governments are encouraged to:

- Determine need and deploy Tribal Disaster Recovery Coordinator (TDRC) or equivalent.
- Establish, organize and coordinate goals, objectives and timelines for recovery.
- Coordinate with local and State governments to provide mutual support.
- Conduct post-disaster planning by building on the foundation constructed during the predisaster planning phase, modifying it based on actual versus predicted risk and needs.
- Participate in long-term community recovery activities sponsored by State or neighboring local jurisdictions.
- Develop a relationship with the Federal Government to clarify and streamline recovery funding.
- Implement, coordinate and manage awareness and outreach efforts to individuals with disabilities, individuals with limited English proficiency, seniors, children and other members of underserved populations.



FEDERAL GOVERNMENT PRE-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES

The Federal Government supplements post-disaster local, State and Tribal capability for short-, intermediate and long-term recovery governmental capacity planning and technical assistance after extraordinary large-scale disasters or catastrophic incidents. The Federal Government will:

- Plan for national-level responsibilities of catastrophic and regional disaster recovery challenges.
- Identify and train Federal Disaster Recovery Coordinators (FDRCs) and participants in Recovery Support Functions (RSFs) to prepare for activation as required.
- Offer technical assistance to local, State and Tribal governments and stakeholders on the process, practices and policies of hazard mitigation.
- Provide pre-disaster recovery and mitigation planning training and tools for local, State and Tribal governments.
- Optimize and coordinate Federal programs that support local, State and Tribal recovery efforts.
- Include businesses and the nonprofit sector as partners in planning.
- Communicate and coordinate with local, State and Tribal recovery partners.
- Encourage municipalities, States and Tribes that lack the resources to develop pre-disaster recovery plans to use steady-state grant programs to the extent consistent with the authorities, terms and conditions for those awards.
- Facilitate the sharing of planning best practices and recovery plans adopted by various Tribal governments, local and State jurisdictions.
- Identify and resolve potential conflicts among Federal programs or regulations that may impede timely recovery.
- Maintain capability to expeditiously and effectively address recovery challenges, such as conducting damage assessments and using variances necessary to assist early recovery.
- Support State and Tribal implementation of coordination and outreach efforts to individuals with disabilities, individuals with limited English proficiency, seniors, children and other members of underserved populations.



FEDERAL GOVERNMENT POST-DISASTER PLANNING ACTIVITIES

The types of planning assistance and level of technical support available through the Federal Government varies by community needs and depends on disaster impacts and the recovery capacities of local, State and Tribal governments. The Federal Government will:

- Assess disaster recovery need and deploy a Federal Disaster Recovery Coordinator (FDRC) and appropriate Federal Recovery Support Functions (RSFs) if determined necessary.
- Ensure local ownership of the early recovery process through the engagement of local, State and Tribal authorities in the planning, execution and monitoring of recovery actions.
- Supplement, but not supplant local, State and Tribal resources, and support local, State and Tribal leadership of the recovery process.
- Coordinate with other Federal agencies (OFAs) to identify the geographic extent of disaster impacts and address the broader recovery challenges to infrastructure, supply chains, transportation systems and the like.
- Maintain a system for addressing intra-governmental recovery coordination.
- Assess the need for technical expertise to support prompt initiation of recovery and maximize joint recovery efforts and resources.
- Provide planning guidance, tools, resources and best practices to local, State and Tribal governments to facilitate their recovery planning.
- Implement regulations and guidance regarding legal obligations on all aspects of recovery, including applicable civil rights laws, such as those that pertain to accessibility standards and address the needs of individuals with disabilities and individuals with limited English proficiency.
- Develop an accessible public information campaign to increase stakeholder awareness of the processes involved in recovery.
- Support local, State, Tribal and Federal entities in the identification, use and management of Federal grants.
- Encourage the use of sustainable development and mitigation practices in disasteraffected areas.

RSF: COMMUNITY PLANNING AND CAPACITY BUILDING

Coordinating Agency: DHS/FEMA Primary Agencies: DHS/FEMA, HHS Supporting Organizations: CNCS, DHS, DOC, DOI, DOJ, DOT, ED, EPA, GSA, HUD, SBA, TREAS, USDA

RSF: ECONOMIC

Coordinating Agency: DOC Primary Agencies: DHS/FEMA, DOC, DOL, SBA, TREAS, USDA Supporting Organizations: CNCS, DOI, EPA, HHS

RSF: HEALTH AND SOCIAL SERVICES

Coordinating Agency: HHS Primary Agencies: CNCS, DHS (FEMA, NPPD & CRCL), DOI, DOJ, DOL, ED, EPA, VA Supporting Organizations: DOT, SBA, TREAS, USDA, VA, ARC, NVOAD

RSF: HOUSING

Coordinating Agency: HUD Primary Agencies: DHS/FEMA, DOJ, HUD, USDA Supporting Organizations: CNCS, DOC, DOE, EPA, HHS, SBA, U.S. Access Board, VA, ARC, NVOAD

RSF: INFRASTRUCTURE SYSTEMS

Coordinating Agency: DOD/USACE Primary Agencies: DHS (FEMA & NPPD), DOD/USACE, DOE, DOT Supporting Organizations: DHS, DOC, DOD, DOI, ED, EPA, FCC, GSA, HHS, NRC, TREAS, USDA, TVA

RSF: NATURAL AND CULTURAL RESOURCES

Coordinating Agency: DOI Primary Agency: DHS/FEMA, DOI, EPA Supporting Organizations: ACHP, CNCS, CEQ, DOC, IMLS, LOC, NEA, NEH, USACE, USDA, Heritage Preservation

National Disaster Recovery Framework

